

From MOLECULAR MEDICINE AND SURGERY Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

# NEW DIAGNOSTIC APPROACHES FOR VENOUS THROMBOEMOBLISM AND THROMBOPHILIA

Maria Farm



Stockholm 2020

This thesis was supported by Martin Rinds foundation, the Scandinavian Research Foundation for Varicose Veins and other Venous Diseases, the Foundation for Coagulation Research at Karolinska Institutet, the Clinical Chemistry department at Karolinska University Laboratory, FoU Region Stockholm, the Swedish Society of Medicine, the Ministry of Education, Science and Technological Development in Serbia and the Swedish Society on Thrombosis and Haemostasis with Leo Pharma.

Cover art: Me Somewhere Else, Chiharu Shiota. Copyright of Blain|Southern © Blain |Southern 2017, www.blainsouthern.com

Reprints were made with permission from the publisher or Science photo library via Brittanica ImagueQuest.

Published by Karolinska Institutet. © Maria Farm, 2020 ISBN 978-91-7831-826-1 Printed by **Eprint AB 2020**  "Everything not saved will be lost"

Nintendo Quit Screen Till Erik, Calle, Oscar och Mamma

## NEW DIAGNOSTIC APPROACHES FOR VENOUS THROMBOEMOBLISM AND THROMBOPHILIA

### THESIS FOR DOCTORAL DEGREE (Ph.D.)

By

### Maria Farm

Principal Supervisor: Docent Jovan P. Antovic Karolinska Institutet Department of Molecular Medicine and Surgery Division of Coagulation research

*Co-supervisors:* Professor Margareta Holmström Linköping University Department of Health, Medicine and Caring Sciences Division of Diagnostics and Specialist Medicine

Dr. Liselotte Onelöv Karolinska University Hospital Karolinska University Laboratory Clinical Chemistry

Dr. Niklas Bark Karolinska Institutet Department of Laboratory Medicine Division of Clinical Chemistry *Opponent:* Professor Per-Morten Sandset University of Oslo Department of Medicine Division of Hemostasis and Thrombosis Research

*Examination Board:* Docent Andreas Hillarp Lund University Department of Translational Medicine Division of Clinical Chemistry

Docent Sofia Ramström Örebro University Department of Thrombocyte and Thrombosis Research Division of Medical Sciences

Docent Pelle Lindqvist Karolinska Institutet Department of Clinical Science and Education, Södersjukhuset

## ABSTRACT

#### Background

Venous thromboembolism is a serious disease comprising both pulmonary embolism and deep vein thrombosis. Venous thromboembolism causes considerable mortality and morbidity, with residual symptoms such as pulmonary hypertension and post thrombotic syndrome. Current assays for venous thromboembolism and the predisposition to develop venous thromboembolisms (thrombophilia) can only reflect a fragment of the complicated hemostatic processes. This thesis evaluates the usefulness of current and emerging hemostatic assays that reflect several aspects of the hemostatic process. Increased diagnostic specificity would enable better diagnosis and risk stratification of patients with venous thromboembolism. Improved biomarkers for venous thromboembolism and thrombophilia have the potential to prevent major morbidity and mortality by guiding treatment and prophylaxis to the right patients at the right time.

#### Aim

The aim of this project was to investigate assays that could improve the care for patients with suspected venous thromboembolism or thrombophilia. We evaluated the usefulness of current and emerging biomarkers for venous thromboembolism, explored the utility of emerging biomarkers for thrombophilia and functionally characterized a novel prothrombotic genetic variant.

#### Methods

A prospective case-control study of 954 patients with clinically suspected acute deep venous thrombosis or pulmonary embolism were recruited from the emergency department and analyzed by four D-dimer assays, fibrin monomers, thrombin generation and fibrin aggregation assays. The discriminatory accuracy of all assays and of age-adjusted cutoffs for D-dimer was evaluated.

From the special coagulation laboratory, we included 369 patients with clinical criteria for thrombophilia testing. Plasma and DNA samples were analyzed by the global hemostatic assays Overall Hemostatic Potential (OHP) and Endogenous Thrombin Potential (ETP) as well as genotyped for several prothrombotic variants.

In a separate study, a novel genetic variant with possible prothrombotic effect was characterized by the same assays, prothrombin levels, mRNA expression, and scanning electron microscopy of fibrin clot structure.

#### Conclusion

Use of age-adjusted cutoffs for D-dimer could lead to a >5% decrease in false positivity rate and in elderly patients this avoidance of unwarranted radiology could even affect as many as 20% of patients with suspected venous thromboembolism. The Overall Hemostatic Potential, Endogenous Thrombin Potential and fibrin monomer assay were not superior to D-dimer for diagnosis of deep venous thrombosis or pulmonary embolism. Global hemostatic assays and extended investigation of prothrombotic genetic variants discretely improved the predictive ability of the classical genetic thrombophilia markers and the proportion of patients with verifiable hypercoagulability. We could also suggest a connection between increased thrombotic risk and a recently discovered synonymous single nucleotide polymorphism.

## SVENSK INTRODUKTION

Venösa blodproppar drabbar mer än 20 000 personer årligen i Sverige, varav 25% av patienterna får kvarstående besvär. Vanligen drabbas benets djupa vener eller venerna i lungan, med bensvullnad respektive andnöd som huvudsymtom. Blodpropp i lungan är en akut och allvarlig, i vissa fall även livshotande sjukdom. Blodproppar kan bero på yttre orsaker som benbrott eller graviditet. De kan också bero på skillnader i blodets sammansättning, som gör att vissa har lättare att få blodpropp än andra.

Läkare som misstänker venösa blodproppar har få användbara biomarkörer till sin hjälp, främst mäts D-dimer i blodprov. Tyvärr erhålls opålitliga provsvar om patienten har vissa andra sjukdomar eller andra tillstånd samtidigt. Exempelvis störs analysen av infektioner, inflammation, cancer och normala tillstånd som graviditet och stigande ålder. På akutmottagningen tvingas man därför ofta till att utreda misstänkta venösa blodproppar med speciella röntgenundersökningar med långa väntetider och viss risk för patientskada ifrån strålning och kontrastmedel.

Att bedöma risknivån för att få framtida venösa blodproppar är också ett område där det saknas optimala biomarkörer. Om riskbedömningen skulle kunna stöttas genom bättre markörer för propprisk, så skulle det öka sannolikheten för att rätt patienter skulle ordineras blodförtunnande mediciner. Förhoppningsvis skulle detta kunna minska både onödiga blödningsrisker och risken för allvarliga proppar.

Denna avhandling har undersökt sätt att förbättra biomarkörer för diagnos av blodpropp och blodproppsrisk. Vi har gjort det genom att utvärdera utvecklingar av dagens biomarkörer och även lovande nya markörer. Vi har också undersökt en nyligen upptäckt mutation, som tycks vara kopplad till ökad propprisk, för att klargöra dess verkningsmekanism.

I den här avhandlingen har vi samarbetat mellan olika kliniker och sjukhus, samt med diagnostikaindustri och forskningslaboratorier i Sverige och Europa. I utvärderingen har vi utnyttjat den stora mängd blodprover som passerat Stockholms sjukhuslaboratorier och använt överblivet provmaterial som annars skulle ha kasserats. Trots att vi haft varierande framgång med att hitta bra biomarkörer, är min förhoppning att våra framsteg ska bidra till att förbättra människors hälsa i närtid och på sikt.

## LIST OF SCIENTIFIC PAPERS

This thesis is based on the following publications, which are referred to in the text by their roman numerals (Study I-IV)

- I. Farm M, Siddiqui AJ, Onelöv L, Järnberg I, Eintrei J, Maskovic F, Kallner A, Holmström M, Antovic JP Age-adjusted D-dimer cut-off leads to more efficient diagnosis of venous thromboembolism in the emergency department: a comparison of four assays. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis 2018; 16: 866–75.*
- II. Farm M, Antovic A, Schmidt DE, Bark N, Soutari N, Siddiqui AJ, Holmström M, Pruner I, Antovic JP Diagnostic accuracy in acute venous thromboembolism: comparing D-dimer, thrombin generation, overall hemostatic potential and fibrin monomers. *Thrombosis Haemostasis Open, in revision.*
- III. Farm M, Schmidt DE, Onelöv L, Zong Y, Antovic A, Fahlén A, Soutari N, Bark N, Pruner I, Antovic JP Thrombin generation and fibrin aggregation in clinically suspected thrombophilia. *Manuscript*.
- IV. Pruner I, Farm M, Tomic B, Gvozdenov M, Kovac M, Miljic P, Soutari N, Antovic A, Radojkovic D, Antovic JP, Djordjevic V The silence speaks, but we do not listen: synonymous c.1824C>T gene variant in the last exon of the prothrombin gene as a new prothrombotic risk factor *Clinical Chemistry*, 2020, 66, 379-389
- V. Salas E\*, Farm M\*, Pich S, Onelöv L, Guillen K, Ortega I, Antovic JP, Soria JM
   Predictive Ability of Genetic Risk Scores for Venous Thromboembolism Is Similar in Northern and Southern Europe.
   Manuscript.

## CONTENTS

Back	kground		1	
1.1	Venous Thromboembolism			
	1.1.1	.1.1 Morbidity and mortality		
	1.1.2	Classification of deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary		
1.0	embolism			
1.2		genesis of venous thromboembolism		
	1.2.1	Findethalial Calls		
	1.2.2	Coogulation Cascade	4 /	
	1.2.3 1.2.3	Platelets	4	
	1.2.4	Fibringen and fibrin degradation products		
13	Diagnosis of venous thromboembolism			
1.5	1.3.1	1.3.1 Clinical prediction rules for venous thromboembolism		
	1.3.2	Diagnosis of deep venous thrombosis in the leg	7	
	1.3.3	Verifying pulmonary embolism		
	1.3.4	D-dimer as a biomarker of venous thromboembolism	8	
	1.3.5	Fibrin monomers and additional biomarkers of venous		
		thromboembolism		
	1.3.6	Clinical risk factors for venous thromboembolism		
	1.3.7	Thrombophilia investigation		
1.4	Potent	tial biomarkers for VTE and thrombophilia	13	
	1.4.1	Genetical biomarkers of thrombophilia	13	
	1.4.2	Thrombin generation assays	17	
	1.4.3	Overall Hemostasis Potential		
	1.4.4	Additional markers of hypercoagulability	23	
Aim	s		24	
Metl	nods		25	
3.1	Study	population and study design		
	3.1.1	Acute Venous Thromboembolism (Study I and II)		
	3.1.2	Thrombophilia (Study III and V)		
	3.1.3	Mixed venous and arterial thrombosis cohort (Study IV)		
	3.1.4	Healthy controls		
3.2	Preana	alytical procedures		
3.3	Assay	′S		
	3.3.1	Fibrin degradation products (Study I-III)		
	3.3.2	Routine coagulation and chemistry assays (Study I - IV)		
	3.3.3	Thrombophilia assays (Study I - IV)		
	3.3.4	Prothrombin in plasma (Study IV)		
	3.3.5	Global hemostatic assays (Study II, III and IV)	31	
	3.3.6	Fibrin clot characterization (Study I-IV)		
	3.3.7	Genotyping Prothrombotic variants (Study III, IV and V)		
	3.3.8	Gene expression in transfected cell cultures (Study IV)		
3.4	Ethica	al and legal aspects		
Resu	ılts		34	
4.1	Patien	ts with suspected Acute VTE (Study I and II)		
	4.1.1	Evaluation of age-adjusted D-dimer cutoffs		
	4.1.2	Global hemostatic assays in patients with venous		
		thromboembolism		

	4.2	Patient	ts investigated for thrombophilia (Study III and V)	39
		4.2.1	Global hemostatic assays in thrombophilia investigation	39
		4.2.2	Diagnostic accuracy of a commercial thrombophilia panel	41
		4.2.3	Characterization of a novel prothrombotic variant	43
Dise	cussio	n	-	47
	4.3	Acute	venous thromboembolism	47
		4.3.1	Methodological considerations in study I	47
		4.3.2	Methodological considerations of study II	49
	4.4	Thrombophilia investigation		
		4.4.1	Methodological considerations of study III	51
		4.4.2	Methodological considerations in study IV	52
		4.4.3	Methodological considerations in study V	53
	4.5	Study	model	53
5	Clini	cal imp	lications & Future perspectives	55
		5.1.1	Optimizing the use of D-dimer	55
		5.1.2	Global hemostatic assays in the diagnosis of venous	
			thromboembolism	56
		5.1.3	Global hemostatic assays in the risk stratification of	
			thrombophilia	57
		5.1.4	Prothrombotic variants as genetic markers of thrombophilia	59
		5.1.5	Silent gene variants as attributors of thrombophilia heritability	60
		5.1.6	Thrombophilia testing	60
6	Conclusions			61
	6.1	Study	Ι	61
	6.2	Study II		
	6.3	Study III		
	6.4	Study	IV	61
	6.5	Study	V	61
7	Ackn	owledg	ements	62
8	References			

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

% Neg	percentage of negative results
% FP	percentage of false positive results
a2M	a2-macro globulin
APC	Activated Protein C
aPTT	Activated Partial Thromboplastin Time
BMI	Body mass index, kg/m <sup>2</sup>
CAT	Calibrated Automated Thrombogram
CI	Confidence Interval, most commonly 95% confidence intervals
CLSI	Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute
CLT	Clot Lysis Time
CRP	C-reactive protein, biomarker of inflammation
CTI	Corn Trypsin Inhibitor
СТРА	Computed tomography pulmonary angiogram
CUS	Compression ultrasound
CVI	Cerebrovascular insult
D-Di	D-dimer
D-DU	D-dimer Equivalent Units, D-dimer assay calibration
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid, genetic code
dRVVT	Diluted Russel Viper Venom Time
DVT	Deep Venous Thrombosis
EAF	Effect Allele Frequency
ELISA	Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay
ETP	Endogenous Thrombin Potential
ETP AUC	ETP; Area under the thrombin generation curve
ETP C <sub>Max</sub>	ETP; peak thrombin concentration
ETP T <sub>max</sub>	ETP; time required to reach C <sub>max</sub>
ETP T <sub>lag</sub>	ETP; time to the start of thrombin generation
F11	Gene for coagulation Factor 11
F2	Gene for prothrombin, coagulation factor II
FII	Prothrombin, coagulation factor II
FII c.1824C>T	Polymorphism in the F2 gene, F2 rs3136532
FII c.20210G>A	Polymorphism in the F2 gene, F2 rs1799963
FEU	Fibrinogen Equivalent Units, D-dimer assay calibration
FGG	Gene for the fibrinogen gamma chain
FM	Fibrin Monomers

FV	Coagulation factor V; coagulation factors abbreviated F + roman numeral
FVa	Activated coagulation factor V; [a] signifies an activated coagulation factor
FVL	Factor V Leiden mutation, F5, rs6025
GHA	Global Hemostatic Assay
GRS	Genetic Risk Score
GWAS	Genome-wide association study
Hmz	Homozygous
HR	Hazard Ratio
Htz	Heterozygous
IQR	Inter-quartile range
NNT	Numbers needed to test
NPV	Negative predictive value
OCP	Overall Coagulation Potential
OFP	Overall Fibrinolysis Potential
OHP	Overall Hemostasis Potential
OR	Odds Ratio
Р	Proportion
P-value	Probability value, p-values <0.05 were considered significant
PE	Pulmonary Embolism
PPP	Platelet Poor Plasma
PPV	Positive predictive value
PT (INR)	Prothrombin Time (International Normalized Ratio)
RFLP	Restriction fragment length polymorphism
ROC	Receiver Operator Characteristic
ROC AUC	Area Under the ROC-curve
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
SD	Standard Deviation
SNP	Single Nucleotide Polymorphism
ssPE	Subsegmental Pulmonary Embolism
TF	Tissue Factor, Coagulation Factor III
TGA	Thrombin generation assay
TiC	ThromboInCode®
tPA	Tissue-type Plasminogen Activator
VTE	Venous Thromboembolism
vWF	von Willebrand factor
ZPI	Protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor

### **1 BACKGROUND**

#### **1.1** VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM

#### **1.1.1 Morbidity and mortality**

Venous thromboembolism (VTE) is the third most common cardiovascular disease <sup>1</sup> and a cause of substantial morbidity and mortality worldwide. VTE is estimated to be the leading cause of preventable hospital mortality <sup>2</sup> and causes a considerable health economic cost <sup>3</sup>. However, even though verified VTE is treatable and most prophylactic treatment options are well-tolerated <sup>4</sup>, both VTE and thrombophilia are under-diagnosed and under-treated <sup>5-7</sup>. The problem could be reduced by treatment and selective prophylaxis in adequate time <sup>4, 8</sup>.

VTE is constituted primarily by deep venous thrombosis (DVT, 2/3) and pulmonary embolism (PE, 1/3) <sup>5</sup>, Figure 1. More uncommon sites are portal vein thrombosis, upper extremity deep vein thrombosis, mesenteric vein thrombosis, renal vein thrombosis and cerebral venous sinus thrombosis.

VTE occurs in 2-3/1000 individuals, with an incidence in adolescence of 0.1/1000, increasing to 8/1000 above 80 years of age <sup>9</sup>. Women are subject to VTEs earlier in life than men, explained by the fact that they are provoked by hormone-based contraceptives and pregnancy <sup>7, 10</sup>, but there is no difference in overall incidence between men and women. Men have a 75% higher risk of a recurrent VTE after a first episode <sup>11</sup> and the age-related increase in VTE begins by the age of 50 in men and 60 in women <sup>7</sup>.



*Figure 1.* DVT in leg embolizing to the lungs and becoming a pulmonary embolism. Image: David Gifford, Science photo library

The most frequent symptoms at diagnosis of DVT are pain (82.8 %) and swelling of extremities (73.3 %). The corresponding symptoms of PE are dyspnea (75.6 %) and chest pain (45.5 %) <sup>1</sup>. Aside from acute symptoms, VTE causes considerable long-term morbidity with 25% of patients developing residual symptoms such as post-thrombotic syndrome with ulcerations and chronic swollenness and chronic pulmonary hypertension <sup>3</sup>. VTE is considered a chronic disease, because of the highly prevalent residual symptoms and the permanent increased risk of recurrent venous thrombosis <sup>5</sup>, with a cumulative recurrence rate after ten years of about 30% <sup>12</sup>. VTE is also the major cause of lost disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) in both high and low-income countries <sup>13</sup>.

In addition to the considerable morbidity of VTE, the thirty-day all-cause mortality of pulmonary embolism is approximately 12% and DVT 6% <sup>10</sup>. An estimated 12% of all deaths in Europe are caused by PE <sup>5</sup>. Fatal PEs are only diagnosed previous to death in 7% of cases, the majority of fatal events are PE that have remained undiagnosed and sudden fatal PE, with 59% and 34% respectively <sup>5</sup>. The morbidity and mortality of VTE could be significantly reduced by prevention, early correct diagnosis and appropriate treatment <sup>4, 8</sup>.

#### 1.1.2 Classification of deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism

PE is divided into segmental PE and subsegmental PE (ssPE), determined by imaging techniques. DVT the leg is classified as distal or proximal; where distal DVT is located below the popliteal vein. The subset of distal DVTs that are isolated to the muscular veins of the calf, and do not extend into the deep venous system (i.e. soleus, gastrocnemius) are classified as muscle vein thromboses. Distal DVT if left untreated, can be expected to eventually extend into a proximal DVT and possibly further into PE in about 15% of cases<sup>4</sup>.

Symptoms of VTE are related to localization and size, distal DVT and ssPEs are to a higher extent without symptoms and/or critical clinical complications. Subsequently, whether or not to treat smaller VTEs is a challenging decision, given the bleeding risk of anticoagulant therapy. In Sweden, isolated distal DVTs are treated for four weeks to six months, primarily based on symptoms, VTE size and risk factors for recurrent VTE. However, many guidelines maintain that patients with small VTE may have a negative risk-benefit-ratio from anticoagulant treatment. The recent CHEST<sup>\*</sup> guidelines for antithrombotic therapy for VTE recommend surveillance over treatment in distal DVT and ssPE, unless the patient has serious symptoms or risk factors <sup>4</sup>.

#### 1.2 PATHOGENESIS OF VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM

#### **Blood Hypercoagulability**

Elevated procoagulant activity Reduced anricoagulant activity Abnormal fibrin structure/stability Altered leukocyte, platelet or microvesicle function

### Venous thrombosis

#### **Endothelial dysfunction**

#### Altered blood flow Stasis

Inflammation

Hypoxia Altered delivery/washout of coagulation components

Expression of cell adhesion molecules Reduced expression of anticoagulants Expression of procoagulant activity

#### *Figure 2.* Modern rendition of Virchow's triad, adapted from Byrnes et al. <sup>14</sup>.

#### 1.2.1 Virchow's Triad

Venous thrombosis has classically been described as a combined effect of prothrombotic changes in the blood flow, vascular wall and blood composition, i.e. Virchow's Triad <sup>15</sup>, Figure 2. The model is as relevant as ever. Blood composition would currently be considered to encompass the individual concentrations of pro- and anticoagulant proteins and hematologic cells as well as cell derived microvesicles. Reduced blood flow or stasis is still highly relevant in VTE, because venous clots are formed under low shear stress in contrast to arterial clots <sup>16, 17</sup>. Reduced flow or static blood in the valve pocket sinuses decreases the inhibiting regulation that wall shear stress normally has on the endothelial lining of the blood vessel and leads to initiation of thrombus formation <sup>18</sup>. The endothelial cells of the vessel walls have been demonstrated as important in formation of both venous and arterial thrombi. Although, in venous thrombosis formation, the endothelial lining is mainly intact, unlike in arterial thrombosis formation <sup>17</sup>.

Contemporary concepts that complement Virchow's Triad, are the cell-based model of hemostasis, which describes how essential the activated platelets are for the plasma coagulation <sup>19</sup> and the intimate interactions of platelets and coagulation factors in VTE <sup>20</sup>.

#### **1.2.2 Endothelial Cells**

An important initiator of VTE formation is the activation of endothelial cells, primarily caused by the hypoxia that may arise in the valve pocket sinuses, or possibly by inflammation. Activation leads to expression of adhesion receptors to the cell surfaces, facilitating binding of circulating leukocytes and microvesicles. Subsequent activation of monocytes induces expression and de-encryption of tissue factor (TF) <sup>21</sup>. TF is a potent procoagulant surface antigen, constitutively expressed on the cells that form an anti-hemorrhagic envelope around blood vessels, especially in critical organs such as the brain, heart and lungs. Expression of TF can also be induced in activated endothelial cells and monocytes. TF is additionally present on monocyte derived microvesicles and possibly on neutrophils, eosinophils and T-cells and activated platelets with derived microvesicles, although this is controversial <sup>21</sup>, Figure 3.

Activated monocytes with increased expression of TF are most probably an important driving factor behind the increased risk for VTE in sepsis, cancer and after surgery <sup>17,21</sup>.

#### **1.2.3** Coagulation Cascade

TF in complex with activate Factor VII (FVIIa) initiates coagulation and induces thrombus formation. The primary source of FVIIa needed for the initiation of coagulation is thought to be the minute amounts of free FVIIa present in the circulation. The complex of TF-FVIIa, the extrinsic tenase complex, activates small amounts of Factor X and Factor IX (which is the primary substrate of the complex). Activated Factor Xa (FXa), adsorbed on the cell surface, can convert some prothrombin into cell-bound meizothrombin, which can activate some Factor V (FV), released by activated platelets. Activated FV (FVa) binds to FXa forming the prothrombinase complex, which activates small amounts of prothrombin into thrombin. The initiation phase of the coagulation is concluded when thrombin activates the cofactors Factor V and Factor VIII as well as Factor XI, Factor VII, Factor XIII and platelets.

The prothrombinase complex and the intrinsic tenase complex, a complex of FVIIIa-FIXa, assemble on the negative surfaces of activated platelets. This increases their enzymatic efficiency manifold leading to the generation of large amounts of FXa and thrombin <sup>22</sup>. The propagation of the coagulation cascade is additionally driven by the activation of FIX by FXIa, generated in the initiation phase. Thrombin also initially feed-back stimulates its own generation by activating more FVII, although the TF-FVIIa-complex is quickly inhibited by Tissue Factor Pathway Inhibitor (TFPI) after the initiation of coagulation <sup>21</sup>.

Factor XIIa (FXIIa) is another driver of thrombus formation and is considered by some to play a part in the formation of pathological VTE associated with immunothrombosis and cancer. After activation by negative surfaces, such as extracellular nucleic acids or polyphosphates from activated platelets or bacteria <sup>23</sup>, FXIIa activates Factor XI and thereby the intrinsic path of the coagulation cascade, see Figure 3.



*Figure 3.* Pathological activation of the extrinsic pathway via Tissue Factor (*TF*) expression in activated monocytes, cell derived micro vesicles (*MV*) and activated endothelial cells. Cellular RNA and polyphosphate (PolyP) released from activated platelets or bacteria activate FXIIa in the intrinsic pathway. Mackman<sup>17</sup>.

#### 1.2.4 Platelets

It is now clear that activated platelets have a role not only in the primary, but also in the secondary hemostasis, primarily because they provide the negative cell surfaces where the coagulation process is localized, which both enhances the thrombin generation, protects the coagulation enzymes from inhibition and regulates that coagulation is not disseminated in the circulation. Platelets are activated by the exposure of subendothelial collagen in hemostasis, but can also be activated by thrombin via activation of protease-activated receptors on the platelet cell membrane, a pathway that is active in both hemostasis and VTE formation  $^{20}$ . Activated platelets also contribute activating factors to many steps of the coagulation process. Upon activation and degranulation, the content of the  $\alpha$ -granules is

released, which contains a large amount of different proteins, some of which are coagulation factors; fibrinogen (endocytosed from blood), platelet FV, FXIII, Ca<sup>2+</sup> (i.e. Coagulation Factor IV), von Willebrand factor as well as FVIII, FIX and FXI according to some reports <sup>22</sup>. Procoagulant platelet polyphosphates are also released at the degranulation of the dense granulae of the platelets. The mechanism for their procoagulant activity is still controversial, but they have been claimed to directly activate FXII <sup>24-26</sup>. As mentioned before it is also controversial whether activated platelets and platelet derived microvesicles are a source of intravascular, cell membrane bound TF <sup>21</sup>.

#### 1.2.5 Fibrinogen and fibrin degradation products

Thrombin is the key enzyme in the coagulation because it is a platelet agonist, activates several coagulation factors, FV, FVII, FVIII, FXI and FXIII, and not least because it converts fibrinogen into fibrin in the final step of the coagulation cascade. The fibrin monomers (FM) then self-polymerize into insoluble fibrils. The fibrils are cross-linked into fibrin networks by the transglutaminase Factor XIIIa.



*Figure 4.* Blood clot visualized by SEM. Red; erythrocytes, white; fibrin, pink; platelets. Image: Susumu Nishinaga, Science photo library.

The structure of the fibrin clot will determine the resistance to fibrinolysis<sup>27</sup>; tight fibrin structures with thin fibers, increased number of branch points and small pores result in a slower fibrinolysis rate than a loose structure of thick and unbranched fibers. Clot structure is affected by thrombin concentration, and to a lesser extent by pH, ionic strength, Ca<sup>2+</sup>, fibrinogen concentration and FXIII<sup>28</sup>. In fibrinolysis, degradation products are released into plasma, some carrying the epitope of two adjacent D moieties of cross-linked fibrin, known as D-dimers.

#### 1.3 DIAGNOSIS OF VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM

#### **1.3.1** Clinical prediction rules for venous thromboembolism

DVT and PE can present with very discrete symptoms, or with symptoms similar to other conditions. A definite diagnosis of DVT and/or PE can generally not be achieved by only clinical examination of the patient, and the quality of laboratory assays and imaging techniques are of utmost importance. Diagnosis of VTE is based on a sequential approach following a clinical pre-test probability assessment (Figure 5). In patients with low pre-test probability for VTE, D-dimer is analyzed in plasma to potentially exclude VTE, if negative. Mid/high pre-test probability leads to imaging that can verify or rule out DVT or PE <sup>29</sup>. Clinical pre-test probability assessment is most often done by the Wells clinical prediction rule for DVT and by the Wells rule for PE <sup>29</sup> or the Geneva rule. The Wells and Geneva rules for PE have similar accuracy, based on a systematic meta-analysis <sup>30</sup> and a direct prospective comparison <sup>31</sup>.



*Figure 5.* Diagnostic algorithm for DVT and Pulmonary Embolism in the emergency department, Socialstyrelsen <sup>32</sup>.

#### 1.3.2 Diagnosis of deep venous thrombosis in the leg

DVT can be verified by venography of the lower extremity or whole-leg echo-colordoppler ultrasonography. Venous 2-point compression ultrasonography (CUS), with compression at the inguinal and the popliteal vein can also be used to verify DVT. The Gold Standard is venography, which is however associated with exposure to radiation and intravenous contrast, both of which can have adverse iatrogenic effects <sup>33, 34</sup>. Many guidelines recommend the two-point CUS, the CHEST\* guidelines even discourage the use of whole leg examination <sup>4</sup>. There are practical and economical motives to these recommendations, based on the increased simplicity and repeatability of the 2-point CUS.

The clinical importance of diagnosing distal DVT and muscle vein thrombosis is also highly debatable, as discussed in section 1.2.2. A meta-analysis of the accuracy of non-invasive diagnosis of DVT calculated the weighted mean sensitivity of CUS to detect symptomatic proximal DVT to 94% [95% confidence interval (CI) 92–95%] with a specificity of 98% [95% CI 97-98%]. The sensitivity for detecting distal proximal DVTs was 91% [ 95% CI 82-96%] and the specificity 99% [95% CI 97-100%] <sup>35</sup>. CUS has also been shown in one randomized controlled trial (RCT) to be clinically equivalent to whole leg ECD, when used for the management of symptomatic outpatients with suspected DVT of the lower extremities <sup>36</sup>. This has been interpreted by many in the field as corroborating the theory that distal DVTs are clinically irrelevant, as distal DVTs can only be visualized by venography or Duplex-doppler ultrasonography <sup>36</sup>.

#### 1.3.3 Verifying pulmonary embolism

Computed tomography pulmonary angiography (CTPA) is the preferred technique for verifying PE, although it is associated with radiation and intravenous contrast medium with risk for adverse effects <sup>33, 34</sup>. Patients that cannot be exposed to this risk, are referred to pulmonary ventilation-perfusion scintigraphy, however associated with the risk of intravenous isotopes <sup>35</sup>.

Since the introduction of CTPA for diagnosing PE, the frequency of ssPE has increased from approximately 5% to more than 10% of PEs<sup>1</sup>. The apparent incidence of PE has also increased by 80% during the same period, without a significant decrease in mortality following the supposed increased proportion of patients that received anticoagulant treatment <sup>37</sup>. This notable dissonance is another argument for the stance that ssPE are clinically irrelevant and should generally not receive anticoagulation.

#### **1.3.4** D-dimer as a biomarker of venous thromboembolism

While imaging techniques are important to verify VTE, the use of biomarkers in selected cases has the advantage of reduced cost, time and iatrogenic complications. D-dimer in plasma reflects the recent activation of both hemostasis and fibrinolysis, because they are the degradation products of cross-linked polymerized fibrin. D-dimer assays are immunochemical, using antibodies directed against the epitope of two interconnected terminal D-subunits of fibrinogen, Figure 6.

8



Figure 6. Formation and measurement of D-dimer, adapted from Lippi et al<sup>38</sup>.

Initially, D-dimer was analyzed by ELISA methods, but high-throughput nephelometry or particle-enhanced turbidimetry are now standard. The quantitative results cannot easily be related between assays. The poor analytical comparability is due to size heterogeneity of the D-Dimer fragments, and that assays have different reactivity for the various fragment lengths <sup>39, 40</sup>. There is presently no international reference calibrator for D-dimer because the balance of different fragment sizes varies inter-individually as well as with clinical conditions <sup>41</sup>. Conditions with an interrupted blood flow, such as thromboembolism, tend to produce shorter fragments whereas conditions with a maintained flow such as disseminated intravascular coagulation (DIC) generally produces longer fragments <sup>39</sup>. To improve the comparability of D-dimer, results are preferably reported in mg/L Fibrinogen Equivalent Units (FEU) or mg/L D-dimer Equivalent Units (D-DU) <sup>38</sup>.

D-dimer assays generally have a high diagnostic sensitivity for VTE, but specificity for VTE is low due to other causes of fibrin strand formation. D-dimer is formed in several other conditions than fibrin aggregation in thrombosis<sup>42</sup>, such as pregnancy, cancer, trauma, inflammation, infection and advanced age <sup>43</sup>. Many of these conditions are associated with an increased risk of venous thrombosis and they are frequently encountered in VTE-patients. The clinical implications are extensive, particularly in patients with comorbidities or advanced age. Despite the low specificity, D-dimer is the only biomarker in common clinical use for diagnosis of VTE <sup>38</sup>.

Since false positive results are so common, D-dimer has been determined to be clinically valuable only in cases with low pre-test probability. The recommendation is to exclusively use D-dimer to rule out PE and DVT of the lower extremities in patients with a low clinical probability <sup>29, 38</sup>. To optimize this functionality, D-dimer cutoffs are set at a level where sensitivity is maximal. The Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) recommends that cutoff be set so that sensitivity is  $\geq$  97%, with lower limit of 95% confidence interval [95% CI] of  $\geq$  90% and negative predictive value (NPV)  $\geq$  98% with lower limit of 95% CI of  $\geq$  95%). The recommendation regards D-dimer analysis to rule out VTE in a clinical population with low or intermediate pretest probability of VTE <sup>44</sup>. It is not defined whether the high sensitivity includes exclusion of distal DVT and ssPE, which are associated with lower D-dimer concentrations and a higher degree of false negative results <sup>45</sup>.

Both the prevalence of VTE and the plasma concentration of D-dimer increase with age. Even in a healthy population of  $\geq$ 70-year old's, 50% have a D-dimer concentration above the cut-off <sup>46</sup>. Some advocate that D-dimer testing should be entirely avoided in the elderly <sup>46, 47</sup>, but the effect of this approach would be that patients had to undergo imaging techniques instead, even when the probability of VTE was low. Age-adjusted cutoffs have been validated and recommended in DVT and PE, to increase specificity and markedly decrease the rate of false positive results in older patients while preserving sensitivity <sup>48-52</sup>. Some clinical guidelines already recommend the use of age-adjusted cut-off values <sup>37, 53, 54</sup>, using the formula originally suggested by Douma et al. in 2010 <sup>55</sup>. However the opinion has been questioned <sup>56-58</sup>, and a recent Cochrane review of D-Dimer to rule out pulmonary embolism did not find enough evidence to recommend age-adjusted cutoffs <sup>59</sup>.

#### 1.3.5 Fibrin monomers and additional biomarkers of venous thromboembolism

Another marker of activated coagulation which can be of use in acute thrombosis is fibrin that has not yet polymerized, as measured in the assays Fibrin Monomers (FM) and Soluble Fibrin <sup>60, 61</sup>. The latter is comprised of different lengths of still soluble oligomerized fibrin, whereas FM is a more homogenous measurand. Both assays are immunochemical analyses by ELISA or particle enhanced turbidimetry.

Concentrations are demonstrably low in normal plasma, and increase faster than D-dimer in thrombotic disease <sup>62</sup>. However, it is important to bear in mind that anticoagulant therapy rapidly normalizes the amount of circulating FM <sup>63</sup>. Soluble fibrin and FM could be alternatives to D-dimer to determine acute VTE, if the diagnostic sensitivity was also sufficient. FM or soluble fibrin could therwisepossibly improve diagnosis if used together

with D-dimer for the exclusion of VTE <sup>64</sup>. To date, the high variability between assays has been part of retarding the broad clinical implementation of these assays. Possibly, an alternative would be to analyze FM together with D-Dimer to counteract the lower sensitivity of FM <sup>63</sup>.

Another marker of venous thrombosis, but also of ongoing thrombin generation *in vivo*, is the prothrombin fragment 1+2 (F1+2) analyzed in plasma or urine. F1+2 is a fragment of the prothrombin molecule with a half-life of approximately 90 minutes, that is discharged when prothrombin is cleaved into thrombin by the prothrombinase complex. F1+2 has been utilized to assess thrombotic risk and monitor anticoagulant therapy but is also elevated in acute VTE and in the same common conditions that increase the D-dimer. In comparisons with D-dimer, F1+2 has displayed less diagnostic sensitivity and inferior diagnostic ability by receiver operating characteristic (ROC) <sup>65</sup>. Another thrombin related marker that has gone out of vogue is the thrombin-antithrombin complex, which could also be used as a less sensitive than D-dimer marker of acute VTE. The complex is formed when the coagulation cascade is inhibited as thrombin cleaves antithrombin and forms a covalent 1:1 thrombin-antithrombin complex, that is rapidly cleared from circulation, with a half-life of 15 min <sup>65</sup>. Both F1+2 and the thrombin-antithrombin complex are now primarily biomarkers of *in vivo* thrombin generation and neither was established as a clinical routine marker.

Several other biomarkers have been investigated for the diagnosis of acute VTE, for example CRP, neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio <sup>66</sup>, mean platelet volume <sup>66</sup>, p-selectin <sup>67</sup>, Protein S, APC-PC inhibitor complex, coagulation Factor VIII, von Willebrand factor, platelet derived TF-bearing microvesicles <sup>68</sup> and markers of neutrophil extracellular traps <sup>69</sup>.

#### **1.3.6** Clinical risk factors for venous thromboembolism

Patients with increased risk for a first or recurrent VTE event may be indefinitely treated with prophylactic anticoagulants. Individual risk prediction is challenging and risks of both recurrent thrombosis and bleeding differ substantially between individuals. The effects of anticoagulant prophylaxis compared to placebo in patients with high-risk of VTE has been evaluated in several meta-analyses. The data on bleeding risks have been inconsistent, but because both risks continue indefinitely, the cumulative probability of either a bleeding or a thrombotic event is high The collective conclusion is that prophylaxis is effective for preventing VTE and individual assessments must determine if patients have sufficient risk to justify the risk-benefit trade-off <sup>8</sup>.

Strong risk factors (OR >10)	Moderate risk factors (OR 2–9)
Fracture of leg	Arthroscopic knee surgery
Hip or knee replacement	Autoimmune diseases
Hospitalization for chronic heart failure	Blood transfusion
Myocardial infarction (3 months)	Central venous lines
Major trauma	Intravenous catheters and leads
Spinal cord injury	Chemotherapy
Prior VTE	Congestive heart failure or respiratory failure
Weak risk factors (OR <2)	Erythropoiesis-stimulating agents
Bed rest >3 days	Hormone replacement therapy (formulation)
Diabetes mellitus	In vitro fertilization
Arterial hypertension	Oral contraceptive therapy
Immobility due to sitting (e.g. air travel)	Post-partum period
Increasing age	Infection (specifically pneumonia, UTI, HIV)
Laparoscopic surgery	Inflammatory bowel disease
Obesity	Cancer (highest risk in metastatic disease)
Pregnancy	Paralytic stroke

*Table 1. Transient and persistent risk factors predisposing for venous thromboembolism, adapted from 2019 ESC Guidelines for pulmonary embolism*<sup>37</sup>.

Evaluation of known and possible risk factors for VTE is crucial in order to weigh bleeding risk against risk for first and recurrent VTE. Risk factors for VTE are classified as acquired or inherent and are also divided into transient or persistent risk factors. VTE that is ostensibly unprovoked, has historically been labelled as idiopathic VTE and can constitute as many as 25% of events <sup>70</sup>. These patients are presumably burdened with one or more persistent, inherent risk factor. Clinical risk factors other than thrombophilia are demonstrated in Table 1 <sup>37</sup>.

#### 1.3.7 Thrombophilia investigation

Most permanent risk factors for VTE are known to the patient, but patients with idiopathic VTE may have a previously undiagnosed thrombophilia. Thrombophilia is a term for inherited or acquired hemostatic disorders with an increased coagulation tendency and with a risk of thrombotic conditions. It is associated with a moderately increased risk for VTE <sup>71, 72</sup> and some obstetric complications <sup>73, 74</sup>. Testing for thrombophilia has the potential to limit first-time VTE by indicating increased need for prophylaxis with anticoagulants, and possibly also recurrent VTE by secondary prophylaxis. The routine inherited thrombophilia panel consists of the Factor V Leiden mutation (FVL), the Prothrombin G20210A mutation (*FII c.20210G*>A ), deficiencies of antithrombin, protein C and protein S, lupus anticoagulant and antiphospholipid antibodies.

The clinical indications for performing thrombophilia testing are a matter of debate because broad testing in various conditions has become increasingly common. Often with little guiding effect on treatment decisions. There are also potential negative effects of testing for thrombophilia, such as anxiety in the tested subjects, that the testing panel is expensive and that patients with a mild increase in the risk for VTE can encounter insurance discrimination <sup>75</sup>. A Cochrane review on thrombophilia testing for prevention of recurrent venous thrombosis concluded that it is unknown whether thrombophilia testing can actually reduce recurrence of VTE after a first episode, because there have been no prospective controlled clinical trials with thrombophilia testing as the intervention and recurrent VTE as the outcome measure <sup>76</sup>. There are however numerous retrospective studies on thrombophilia outcome, e.g. one large case-control study that concluded that recurrence of VTE was not reduced by testing for inherited thrombophilia in a retrospective setting  $^{77}$ . There are also prospective cohort studies showing that unselected testing for heritable thrombophilia does not decrease recurrence of thrombosis <sup>78</sup>. The conclusion of the Cochrane review was that the assessment of whether a person should be tested or not should be completely individualized and depend on how plausible it is that testing would lead to risk reduction. Many clinical guidelines have adopted a similar approach, with recommendations of testing in limited groups of patients, primarily after early unprovoked VTE and in patients who would otherwise not receive prophylaxis <sup>75</sup>.

#### 1.4 POTENTIAL BIOMARKERS FOR VTE AND THROMBOPHILIA

Clinical biomarkers for a hypercoagulable state are limited to a panel of specific factors for thrombophilia and D-dimer for acute thrombosis. We need biomarkers with better specificity for acute thrombosis and increased clinical value for thrombophilia.

#### 1.4.1 Genetical biomarkers of thrombophilia

A group of biomarkers that are already being used to some extent in the investigation of thrombophilia are the prothrombotic genetic variants, primarily single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs). Patients often report family histories of VTE <sup>79</sup> and the heritability of the disease is estimated at around 50 % in family studies <sup>80</sup> and 35% in GWAS. However, only ~5% can be explained by the common prothrombotic variants <sup>81</sup>.

To date there are more than 88 known prothrombotic variants <sup>82</sup>. The first described genetic thrombophilia was antithrombin deficiency, described by Egeberg in 1965 <sup>83</sup>. Subsequently thrombophilias with strong phenotypes were discovered by hypothesis driven research and sanger sequencing <sup>84</sup>. The field later accelerated with the introduction of

genome wide association studies (GWAS) for first <sup>85, 86</sup> and recurrent VTE <sup>87</sup>, and more recently, massive parallel sequencing <sup>88, 89</sup>. But despite the numerous new thrombophilia variants, the panel for inherited thrombophilia has remained unchanged since 1996, when prothrombin c.20210G>A was added <sup>90</sup> and the clinical value of expanded genetic panels have not been thoroughly investigated.

Amidst the controversy of thrombophilia testing, researchers of inherited thrombophilia are moving in two diametrically opposed directions. On the one hand, advocates of increased genetic thrombophilia testing see unlimited possibilities in evolution toward personalized medicine and possibly even massive parallel sequencing for risk stratification of venous thrombosis <sup>91</sup>. On the other hand, international bodies with perspectives that are more connected to health economy, promote a more prudent view of limiting testing to a select few individuals. No clinical guideline has yet recommended analysis of any of the emerging SNPs <sup>92</sup>. De Haan et al. <sup>93</sup> made an insert in the debate regarding which genetic variants would be of use in the clinical risk prediction of VTE, when they concluded that no additional value was added to heritable thrombophilia investigation beyond analysis of the five SNPs with the highest odds ratio (OR) for first time VTE. The study sequentially added 31 risk variants with decreasing ORs and evaluated diagnostic ability by ROC analysis, where the area under the ROC-curve (ROC AUC) increased from 0.77 for only



*Figure 7.* Odds ratios for first venous thrombosis were calculated relative to the median number of risk alleles among control subjects, de Haan et al <sup>93</sup>.

clinical risk factors to 0.82 for analysis of five SNPs, with knowledge of clinical risk factors. SNPs were added in order of the OR as found in the literature, starting with FVL in the score based on only one SNP, and then adding F2, ABO, FGG and F11 in the order

presented below, and so on. OR for first-time VTE ranged from <1-1 for 0-2 risk alleles up to OR 7.48 (95 % CI, 4.49 - 12.46) for  $\geq$  6 risk alleles, Figure 7.

**1. Factor V Leiden c.1691G>A (rs6025)** inhibits the proteolytic inactivation of Factor V by active protein C (APC), i.e. APC-resistance <sup>94</sup>. It also impairs the slow activation of Factor V to the ACP-cofactor Factor V anticoagulant, resulting in inefficient FVIIIa inactivation <sup>95</sup>. The SNP is common in caucasians, where the prevalence is 2-10% <sup>95</sup>. The literature average OR for VTE is 3.79 in heterozygotes <sup>93</sup>.

**2. Prothrombin, FII c.20210G>A (rs1799963)** located at the 3' end of the *F2* gene <sup>96</sup> is associated with increased but very variable prothrombin activity levels <sup>97</sup> The variant is present only in caucasians, with a frequency of ~2% <sup>90</sup>.

**3. Non-O blood group (rs8176719)** is the most common genetic risk factor for VTE, with an OR of 1.85  $^{93}$ . The thrombotic risk is especially increased for pregnancy-related VTE and in women under treatment with combined oral contraceptive  $^{98}$ . The thrombotic mechanism is related to the blood group structures A, B, and H(O) in the oligosaccharides of von Willebrand factor (vWF). The extensive glycosylation of vWF in blood group A and B leads to longer half-life and higher concentrations of vWF and Factor VIII in plasma  $^{99}$ . In addition, ABO status has a synergistic role with other thrombophilia genetic risk factors such as Factor V Leiden and the FII c.20210G>A mutation  $^{100}$ .

**4. Fibrinogen c.10034C>T mutation** (**rs2066865**) leads to alternative splicing of the fibrinogen  $\gamma$ -chain, thereby reducing plasma fibrinogen  $\gamma$ '. Low levels of  $\gamma$ ' is associated with an increased risk of thrombosis, because fibrin containing  $\gamma$ ' binds thrombin more effectively ("Antithrombin 1")<sup>101</sup>. The SNP increases the risk of VTE in Caucasians where the prevalence is close to 25%, and the literature average OR for VTE is 1.56<sup>93</sup>.

**5. Factor XI, c.56-282T>C** (**rs2036914**) a variant in intron 2 of *F11* is common but only a mild thrombophilia factor, with OR  $1.32^{93}$ . The increased risk of VTE is most probably caused by increased plasma levels of Factor XI. The SNP remains associated with DVT after adjustment for FXI levels, but this may be because of a closer association with average intra-individual FXI levels than with one single sample. <sup>102</sup>.

Summation of risk alleles in the five SNPs were proposed for prediction of both first <sup>93</sup> and recurrent VTE <sup>87, 103</sup>. Other genetic panels for hereditary thrombophilia have been proposed by other groups. Soria et al. defined a clinical genetic risk algorithm for VTE risk assessment called ThromboInCode® (TiC), comprising a genetic risk score (GRS) of

twelve prothrombotic variants combined with clinical risk factors of VTE. The scores predictive capability for VTE was compared with Factor V Leiden and FII c.20210G>A, and TiC showed a discrete increase in AUC (0.68 versus 0.58, p<0.001). The addition of the FXI and FGG variants from the de Haan study did not improve the risk assessment compared to analysis by only TiC <sup>104</sup>. The variants in TiC are a combination of low-frequency variants with high ORs for VTE and globally common variants with low ORs. The variants included in the TiC GRS are:

- 1. Factor V Leiden, FV c.1691G>A mutation (rs6025) described above.
- 2. FV Cambridge, FV c.1091G>C (rs118203905) gives mild APC-resistance <sup>95</sup>.
- **3. FV Hong-Kong, FV c.1090A>G (rs118203906)** the A allele is associated with mild APC-resistance, although not unequivocally <sup>95</sup>.
- 4. Prothrombin, FII c.20210G>A (rs1799963) described above.
- **5-8. ABO haplotype A1**, *ABO* (rs8176719, rs7853989, rs8176743 and rs8176750) are variants in the ABO gene that predispose for haplotype A1. While group O is associated with the lowest VTE-risk, A1 is associated with the highest risk and an incidence rate ratio of  $1.88 2.61^{-98}$ .
- 9. Factor XII, FXII c.46C>T (rs1801020), a variant identified through a GWAS, giving increased plasma concentrations of Factor XII and susceptibility to thrombotic events <sup>105</sup>. Confirmed in case-control association studies as a risk factor for venous thrombosis and a thrombosis risk factor during first pregnancy. The OR of thromboembolic events is 5 times higher in homozygotic carriers than in non-carriers.
- 10. Factor XIII, FXIII c.226G>T (rs5985), a variant with a protective effect against the risk of thromboembolism (39). The stabilization of the molecules of fibrin by the activated Factor XIII is an essential process for the formation of the clot and the V34L amino acid exchange in F XIII leads to changes in the fibrin clot structure (38).
- **11. AT Cambridge II**, *SERPINC1* c.36232A>G (rs121909548) a variant causing antithrombin deficiency, type II with a decreased function in the heparin-binding domain. The variant is common and has classically been regarded as a very mild thrombotic risk factor <sup>106</sup>, a stance which has been challenged <sup>107</sup>.

#### 12. Protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor, SERPINA10 c.7928C>T (rs2232698)

The ZPI (Protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor) is a serpin inhibiting Factor Xa in the presence of protein Z, calcium and phospholipid and the Factor XIa without cofactor. Decreased levels of ZPI seem to be a mild risk factor for VTE, but some studies have reported a synergistic prothrombotic effect when combined with additional variants such as the FVL or FII c.20210G>A<sup>108</sup>. The nonsense variant (R67X) in ZPI that is included in TiC is associated with decreased levels of ZPI <sup>109</sup>, but has not decisively confirmed as a risk factor for VTE <sup>110</sup>.

A weakness of pre-assembled GRS is that the magnitude and direction of allelic effects can differ between populations. Epidemiological and genetic studies have also elucidated that there are significant ethnical differences regarding genetic etiology and incidence of VTE across populations that should also be addressed <sup>111</sup>.Not all of the variants have been thoroughly evaluated, and based on current knowledge it is uncertain if they can be recommended for clinical thrombophilia testing <sup>112</sup>.

Prothrombotic variants in non-coding DNA regions are very rare <sup>90</sup> as are synonymous variants (synonymous single nucleotide polymorphism, sSNP). Synonymous variants have long been considered silent and phenotypically neutral, since they do not impact the amino acid sequence of the protein. But several studies during the last decade have demonstrated contribution of sSNPs to disease pathology through epigenetic changes <sup>113</sup> and a few prothrombotic sSNPs have been reported with change in protein expression as the main mechanism <sup>114</sup>. Synonymous polymorphisms can in fact influence gene function in several ways including mRNA folding and stability <sup>115</sup>. Increased knowledge of epigenetic mechanisms will hopefully enable a better understanding of sSNP disease mechanisms. Prothrombin Belgrade (*FII* c.1824C>T, rs3136532) is one such novel sSNP, which was described in a pilot study as a potential risk factor for recurrent pregnancy loss <sup>116</sup> and possibly VTE.

#### **1.4.2** Thrombin generation assays

Other biomarkers that could be of use in both thrombophilia and acute VTE are the global hemostatic assay. In thrombophilia, the global hemostatic assays can potentially be used as screening tests. Conventional screening tests such as aPTT and PT (INR) are only useful in bleeding investigations, so routine thrombophilia screening is limited to analyzing a panel of specific risk factors. These factors can only explain up to 50% of unprovoked VTE <sup>76</sup>, indicatin that other causes of hypercoagulability likely contribute to clinical idiopathic

VTE. A dependable screening test for the hypercoagulable state could revolutionize risk prediction, since an exhaustive exploration of every coagulation component would be both unfeasible and lack the global perspective on hemostasis. Global hemostatic assays may also be in better agreement with the hypercoagulable phenotype of patients. Still, the global hemostatic assays have had a hard time establishing their clinical value as screening tests.

The global hemostatic assays are a class of assays that examine the combined effect of proand anticoagulant processes in plasma, because they register the complete coagulation process. Screening assays based on coagulation time, such as aPTT and PT (INR) are halted when only 3–5% of the total thrombin is formed <sup>117, 118</sup>. The vast majority of the thrombin production with subsequent coagulation reactions, can therefore not be observed. Hemker et al. <sup>119</sup> introduced the first global hemostatic assay in 1993, when they continuously measured the generation of thrombin in plasma for a prolonged time. The assay was developed into the Calibrated Automated Thrombogram (CAT), Thrombinoscope (Maastricht, the Netherlands).

Thrombin generation assays (TGA) have since shown elevated thrombin generation in intermediate and serious thrombophilic phenotypes <sup>120, 121</sup>. Elevated thrombin generation has also been associated with an increased risk of VTE in several studies <sup>122-124</sup> and unprovoked recurrent VTE in some studies <sup>125</sup>, however not in all studies <sup>126</sup>. Some studies have demonstrated that thrombin generation measured in the presence of thrombomodulin allows for better appreciation of risk of recurrent VTE compared to measurement performed in the absence of thrombomodulin <sup>127</sup>.

A few studies have evaluated the use of TGA as a complement to D-dimer in the exclusion of venous thromboembolism <sup>128, 129</sup>, these show promising results of increased specificity combined with solid sensitivity. Theoretically, the use of TGA in acute settings may however be prone to acute phase effects which have not been extensively evaluated yet.

Of note is that the TGA still have poor interlaboratory reproducibility, due in part to nonstandardized calibrators, origin of TF and phospholipids, differences in substrates, and equipment <sup>130, 131</sup> and sensitivity to preanalytical conditions <sup>132</sup>. External quality control programs are available and different standardization efforts have been made <sup>133</sup>. Platelet poor plasma is recommended over platelet rich plasma in automated assays, because it requires addition of tissue factor (TF) and phospholipids in defined concentrations, which facilitates standardization <sup>132</sup>. Normalization of results by external reference plasma has also been proposed <sup>131, 134</sup>. In assays with low concentrations of triggering TF ( $\leq$  1pM), corn trypsin inhibitor is needed to reduce random effects of contact activation <sup>132, 133, 135</sup>. However, the need to add corn trypsin inhibitor is somewhat controversial, mainly because of cost and because addition before blood sampling may be impractical. Despite standardization efforts reproducibility is a prevailing issue <sup>133, 134</sup>.

There are several automated and semi-automated assays <sup>133</sup>, measuring thrombin generation continuously using fluorogenic or chromogenic thrombin substrates. The use of a chromogenic substrate necessitates use of platelet poor plasma without fibrin <sup>119</sup>. The Innovance Endogenous Thrombin Potential (ETP) is a chromogenic TGA, automated on the BCS instrument from Siemens Healthcare (Erlangen, Germany) <sup>136, 137</sup>. The ETP uses citrated platelet poor plasma with addition of recombinant TF in a high concentration, CaCl<sub>2</sub>, a non-defined fibrin aggregation inhibitor, a stabilizing buffer and the slow reacting chromogenic substrate H- $\beta$ -Ala-Gly-Arg-paranitroaniline. Absorbance is continuously registered spectroscopically at 405 nm. The assay is calibrated using a proprietary calibration standard. The fact that the ETP is performed in platelet poor plasma and after the addition of a fibrin aggregation inhibitor is important for standardization, but also limits the global nature of the assay. High TF is also a key component to the reliable performance and acceptable variability in the ETP assay, but restricts thrombin generation to the extrinsic coagulation <sup>137</sup>.



*Figure 8.* Thrombogram of the Innovance ETP assay (BCS instrument) with parameters in red and the CAT assay with parameters in light blue. Illustrated reaction curve outlining the major thrombin generation parameters, Kintigh et al.<sup>130</sup>.

The thrombin generation parameters are calculated from the thrombin generation curve: the endogenous thrombin potential [ETP AUC], which is area under the curve, peak thrombin concentration  $[C_{Max}]$ , time required to reach  $C_{max}$   $[T_{Max}]$  and the time to start of thrombin generation  $[T_{Lag}]$ , Figure 8 and Table 4.

The ETP parameter has been systematically validated as a hemostatic screening assay, reflecting both risk of thrombosis and bleeding. Specific thrombophilias have been shown to increase the ETP, with deficiency of protein S and protein C or factor V Leiden leading to an increased ETP of about 10% <sup>120, 138, 139</sup>. ETP can also be used to monitor bleeding tendency, and an ETP below 20% of normal predicts an increased risk of bleeding <sup>28</sup>.

An issue that impacts the accuracy of the TGA is the existence of  $\alpha$ -2-macroglobulin ( $\alpha$ 2M)-thrombin complexes in plasma. Thrombin inhibited by this unspecific antiprotease, is still able to cleave synthetic thrombin substrates < 8 kDa in thrombin generation assays, leading to a falsely elevated thrombin generation. The ETP mathematically corrects for the presence of  $\alpha$ 2M-trombin via calculations based on the assumption of normal  $\alpha$ 2M levels. However, concentrations differ significantly, related to age and conditions such as hepatitis C, pancreatitis or acute ischemic heart disease <sup>130</sup>, introducing an interindividual variation in the physiological relevance of the TGA related to how extreme the  $\alpha$ 2M levels are.

#### 1.4.3 Overall Hemostasis Potential

A theoretical drawback of the TGAs is that they do not measure the final step of the coagulation process, i.e. fibrin formation and susceptibility to fibrinolysis. However, the Overall Hemostasis Potential (OHP) provides additional information concerning the rate of fibrin aggregation and fibrinolysis. The OHP is a global hemostatic assay based on repeated turbidimetric determination of fibrin aggregation after the activation of clotting <sup>140</sup>. The assay originally measured the coagulation phase but has been modified to also reflect the fibrinolytic phase with the addition of tissue-type plasminogen activator (tPA). This means it reflects the integrated effect of procoagulant, anticoagulant, and fibrinolytic factors. The fibrin aggregation and lysis time parameters can also be used to calculate a proxy to fibrin clot liquid permeability <sup>141, 142</sup>. A similar turbidimetric global fibrin assay is the clot formation and lysis (CloFAL) assay <sup>143</sup>.

The OHP assay has not been widely studied in thrombosis but can potentially be used as a screening assay of both hypo- and hypercoagulable conditions <sup>144-146</sup>. In smaller studies global fibrin generation assays have been shown to characterize the hypercoagulability after

a previous VTE <sup>147</sup>, acute coronary syndrome <sup>148, 149</sup>, acute stroke <sup>150</sup>, antiphospholipid syndrome <sup>151</sup>, diabetes <sup>152</sup>, normal pregnancy <sup>143</sup>, orthopedic trauma <sup>153</sup> and obstructive sleep apnea <sup>154</sup> as well as in various hypocoagulable states and anticoagulant treatment <sup>155, 156</sup>. In women with a history of pregnancy-provoked VTE, OHP showed hypercoagulability that could be attributed to increased fibrin generation and reduced fibrinolysis <sup>157</sup>. Prolonged CLT have been associated with a mild increase in of first, but not recurrent DVT <sup>158, 159</sup>. Prolonged CLT has also been described in patients with acute ischemic or hemorrhagic stroke, along with decreased clot permeability and increased maximum clot turbidity <sup>160</sup>.

The assay uses a spectrophotometer (ELISA plate reader) to repeatedly register turbidity by absorbance at 405 nm, which reflects the amount of aggregated fibrin in the sample at each timepoint. In the short OHP protocol (2001), absorbance is measured every minute for 40 min <sup>161</sup>. The shorter protocol was optimized for use in clinical care and can sometimes be terminated before hypercoagulable samples have finished the reaction. In the longer protocol (2019), absorbance is measured every 12 seconds for 60 minutes. The longer protocol is less suited for acute settings but enables the calculation of parameters of clot formation and lysis times as a proxy for fibrin clot permeability

Coagulation is activated by addition of CaCl<sub>2</sub> and minute amounts of exogenous thrombin to platelet poor citrated plasma. In a second well on the microtiter plate, small amounts of tPA is *also* added to initiate fibrinolysis in parallel with coagulation. Two separate fibrin aggregation curves are therefore generated; the overall coagulation potential (OCP) and the overall hemostasis potential, OHP, Figure 9.

The fibrinolytic system is assessed by the overall fibrinolysis potential (OFP); the difference between the OCP and OHP areas as well as the clot lysis time (CLT), i.e. the time from 50% of maximal clotting to 50% lysis <sup>162</sup>. The parameters of the OHP and ETP are presented in Table 4.



*Figure 9.* Graphical presentation of the fibrin aggregation curves and the OHP parameters <sup>163</sup>, *Figure used with the kind permission of Iva Pruner.* 

ETP	AUC	Area under the curve (%): Corresponds to the total amount of generated thrombin.
	C <sub>max</sub>	Peak height (%): Corresponds to the maximal simultaneous thrombin generation.
	$T_{lag}$	Lag time (sec): Time from the start of measurement until the initiation of thrombin generation.
	$T_{max}$	Time to peak (sec): Time from the start of measurement until the time of maximal thrombin generation.
OHP	OCP	Overall Coagulation Potential (abs sum): Area under the fibrin generation curve, without fibrinolysis.
	OHP	Overall Hemostatic Potential: Area under the fibrin generation curve expressed by a summation of the absorbance values, with fibrinolysis (addition of tPA).
	OFP	Overall Fibinolysis Potential (%): The difference between the OCP – OHP curves. Determined by the fibrinolytic system and the density and thickness of the fibres; thin fibres give a denser fibrin network and hence a slower degradation rate <sup>164</sup> .
Clot turbidity	Lag time	time point when exponential growth of the absorbance occurs
assay	Max abs	the median absorbance value of three consecutive points where the curve reached a plateau less the lag turbidity
	Clotting rate	the slope of line fitted from the point at the start of the exponential growth curve to the point reaching the plateau
	Max abs time	the time to the plateau (without t-PA) or peak (with t-PA)
	Slope time	the duration of the exponential growth curve
	CLT	clot lysis time; time from Max abs time and return to baseline

 Table 4. Parameters of the ETP and OHP, clot turbidity calculated from the OHP.
### 1.4.4 Additional markers of hypercoagulability

The aspects of coagulation which is reflected neither in the thrombin nor the fibrin generation assay, are the procoagulant and fibrinolytic activities related to blood flow characteristics and cellular elements. Namely because vascular components, hematologic cells and to varying extent also microvesicles are absent in plasma. Whole blood global hemostatic methods such as thromboelastography could potentially be one step closer to the in vivo coagulation, although these whole blood assays have very poor reproducibility and must be performed on fresh samples within a few hours of sampling <sup>165</sup>.

Another alternative, to capture at least one feature of the cellular aspect of hemostasis is measurement of cell derived microvesicles, which has the advantage of being possible in plasma. One additional aspect that is not reflected in any global hemostatic assay is the fibrin clot structure which can be assessed by liquid permeability, light scattering (turbidimetry), confocal microscopy and scanning electron microscopy. The visualization of fibrin clot networks allows for measurement of such variables as the fiber thickness and length, network density and porosity and the number of branch points.

# 2 AIMS

The aim of this thesis was to improve laboratory diagnostics of venous thromboembolism and thrombophilia in close collaboration between research and clinical laboratories. The specific objectives of the studies were:

## Study I

- Verify that age-adjusted D-dimer cut-offs for suspect acute venous thromboembolism (VTE) increased the specificity and reduced the rate of false-positive D-dimer results for older patients, without compromising the sensitivity
- Compare four D-dimer assays common in Sweden, in order to facilitate the nationwide implementation of age-adjusted D-dimer cut-offs for VTE

## Study II

• Compare the discriminatory accuracy of global plasma-based hemostatic assays, fibrin monomers and D-dimer, in the assessment of suspected acute VTE

## Study III

- Assess the prevalence of hypercoagulable profiles in patients with a clinical indication for thrombophilia investigation, using plasma based global hemostatic assays
- Assess the prevalence of hypercoagulable profiles in patients with conventionally verifiable thrombophilia

## Study IV

- Investigate the frequency of the Factor II Belgrade variant in a Serbian population of patients with previous venous or arterial thromboembolism
- Functionally characterize Factor II Belgrade to substantiate if the synonymous variant is associated with an increased thrombotic risk

## Study V

- Validate the applicability of a Spanish genetic risk score (TiC) in Swedish patients
- Evaluate the discriminatory accuracy of a new genetic risk score compared to current genetic analysis in patients investigated for thrombophilia

## **3 METHODS**

### 3.1 STUDY POPULATION AND STUDY DESIGN

### 3.1.1 Acute Venous Thromboembolism (Study I and II)

Study I and II formed a prospective case-control study investigating new approaches to laboratory diagnosis of suspect acute pulmonary embolism or deep venous thrombosis in a lower limb. Between April 2014 and May 2015, 954 consecutive out-patients were recruited from the emergency department of Karolinska University Hospital in Huddinge. The patients were included regardless of clinical probability of VTE and were sampled at the emergency department before initiation of any treatment. Study I evaluated age adjusted cutoffs in four D-dimer assays in 940 patients remaining after exclusions. Study II compared plasma-based global hemostatic assays to FM and D-dimer in a subset of 158 patients, which corresponded to all available patients with VTE (n = 60) and patients without VTE as controls (n = 98), randomly selected after age- and sex-stratification (Figure 10). Clinical data was retrospectively collected from patients' medical records, blinded for assay results.



### Figure 10. Flow chart of samples in study II.

VTE was radiologically verified (n = 125) or, in patients without VTE, excluded radiologically (n = 391) or by a three month follow up of medical records (n = 424). Isolated thrombophlebitis was present in 9 cases and was classified as negative for VTE. Radiology was accredited according to ISO/IEC 17025 by the Swedish Board for Accreditation and Conformity Assessment and was performed on the day of sampling in 83 patients, the following day in 15 patients, three days after sampling in three patients and after seven days in two patients. Radiology consisted of CTPA or ventilation/perfusion lung scintigraphy for PE and doppler ultrasonography for suspected DVT. In 10 patients with suspected DVT, the only radiography consisted of lower-limb vein compression ultrasonography (CUS), performed at the emergency department

## 3.1.2 Thrombophilia (Study III and V)

Study III and V compounded the KUL thrombophilia study, a cross-sectional descriptive study. All adult patients that were subject to thrombophilia investigation at the special coagulation lab between 2014-2016 were invited to participate. Inclusion criteria were chosen to represent patients with a clinically robust indication for thrombophilia testing. After exclusions there were 369 patients, which were 166 with the inclusion criteria of personal history of VTE < 50 years of age, 153 with at least one first grade relative with VTE < 50 years of age and 50 with both of those inclusion criteria. A flow chart of the plasma samples that were included in study III is presented in Figure 11. Medical history was obtained from standardized forms filled out by the patient at the time of the written consent. The forms included gender, age, smoking, diabetes, pregnancy, BMI, family history of VTE and use of prothrombotic hormonal contraceptives or anticoagulant medication. Additional data and data verification were retrospectively assembled from electronical medical records, including details of any VTE, detailed family history of VTE, acquired risk factors for VTE, medication and results of thrombophilia investigation.





Study III was an evaluation of global hemostatic assays in patients investigated for thrombophilia. Result of the thrombophilia investigation were collected from the laboratory information system. The samples were additionally analyzed for the previously described variants in *FGG*, *F11* and *ABO* (non-O), Table 3.

Verifiable conventional thrombophilia was divided into; moderate thrombotic risk: protein C < 0.6 kIU/L, protein S < 0.5 kIU/L, antithrombin < 0.7 kIU/L, lupus anticoagulant >1.4 in normalized dRVVT- or aPTT-quote or homozygous FVL or FII c.20210G>A . Mild thrombotic risk: heterozygous FVL and/or FII c.20210G>A  $^{90}$ . In the expanded genetic panel (*FVL, F2, FGG, F11* and *ABO*), thrombophilia was defined as  $\geq$  3 risk alleles  $^{93}$ .

Study V was an evaluation of a commercial clinical genetical risk algorithm (CGRA), TiC <sup>104</sup>. The CGRA includes 12 variants (Table 2) together with the clinical parameters; age, gender, BMI, smoking, diabetes and family history of VTE. In women, it incorporates pregnancy and treatment with prothrombotic hormonal contraceptives. A global risk value is calculated with the use of risk coefficients assigned to each risk factor in the algorithm, with adjustment for certain combinations. The risk coefficients are based on published information and meta-analyses (supplemental material of <sup>104</sup>). TiC was also compared to purely genetic risk scores (GRS) and other CGRA.

Variant	SNP	TiC risk coefficient	OR
F5 (Leiden, G/A)	rs6025	1.589 (htz)	3.79
F2 (20210 G/A)	rs1799963	0.293 (htz)	2.78
ABO non-O (G/del)	rs8176719		1.85
$FGG\left(\mathrm{C/T} ight)$	rs2066865	0.344 (hmz)	1.56
<i>F11</i> (C/T)	rs2036914	0.293 (htz)	1.32
F5 (Hong Kong $A/G$ )	rs118203905	1.589 (htz)	-
F5 (Cambridge $G/C$ )	rs118203906	1.589 (htz)	-
F12 (C/ <b>T</b> )	rs1801020	1.633 (hmz)	5.12
F13 ( <b>G</b> /T)	rs5985	0.198 (hmz)	0.82
AT (Cambridge II G/ <b>T</b> )	rs121909548	2.277 (htz)	1.20
Prot Z dependent inh (C/ $T$ )	rs2232698	1.358 (htz)	3.98
	rs7853989		
ABO A1	rs8176743	0.956	1.88 - 2.61
	rs8176750		

*Table 2.* Comprehensive summary of analyzed SNPs, adapted from Hinds et al <sup>86</sup>, Vasan et al <sup>98</sup>, Soria et al. <sup>104</sup> and Croles et al <sup>106</sup>. Risk alleles in bold letters.

### 3.1.3 Mixed venous and arterial thrombosis cohort (Study IV)

Study IV was an investigation of a novel prothrombotic genetic variant, FII c.1824C>T (rs3136532). The study was planned to also include a confirmation study in the KUL thrombophilia cohort, but the confirmation study is instead being performed separately and is not included in this thesis. Hence, the cohort in study IV is the Belgrade cohort which was assembled by I. Pruner. The 489 cases were included from a database of 4500 patients referred for routine thrombophilia screening (2002–2016), Figure 12. Inclusion criteria were personal history objectively documented DVT, pulmonary embolism or cerebrovascular insult. Cases and healthy controls were genotyped for FII c.1824C>T . Phenotype characterization was then performed in six cases with heterozygous FII c.1824C>T, six with heterozygous FII c.20210G>A and 11 controls without FII c.20210G>A or FII c.1824C>T. Characterization consisted of routine coagulation assays, prothrombin levels, global hemostatic assays and fibrin clot characterization.



Figure 12. Flow chart of samples in study IV.

## 3.1.4 Healthy controls

Healthy medical students were enrolled for analysis of ETP (n = 38), OHP (n = 42) and fibrinogen (n = 42). The controls were used to verify the observation that both cases and controls included from the emergency department displayed hypercoagulable profiles. They were also used to calculate 95th percentile ranges for the 2019 modification of the OHP for study III <sup>166</sup>. Healthy blood donors were also collected for study IV and V. For study IV, 432 Serbian donors, with no thrombotic disorder, family history or known thrombophilia. For study V, 100 Swedish donors, with no thrombotic disorder, family history or anticoagulant medication, age- and sex-matched to the KUL thrombophilia cohort.

### 3.2 PREANALYTICAL PROCEDURES

D-dimer, FM and PT (INR) were analyzed in fresh platelet poor plasma (PPP) (0.109 mol/L (3.2%) Na-Citrate), whereas ETP, OHP, fibrinogen, PT(INR), aPTT, antithrombin were analyzed after storage of the same samples at -70° C and thawing in a 37° C water-bath. Plasma for the thrombin generation assay was not separately collected and, accordingly, no Corn Trypsin Inhibitor was added at sampling <sup>133</sup>, as per the proprietary instructions for the ETP <sup>130, 136</sup>.

DNA was extracted from leukocytes in EDTA blood by digestion and selective precipitation with ethanol on an automated QiaCube system using the QIAamp DNA-blood mini kit (Qiagen, Düsseldorf, Germany) and stored at -20°C.

Sample aliquotation and storage for study II was performed within one hour after analysis, in the acute clinical chemistry lab in parallel with routine operations. More than 2200 aliquots were stored and a subset of these were used for study II. Because sample collection was performed in a routine clinical chemistry laboratory where storage of research samples could not be the main priority, only a subset of samples from study I could be saved for analysis by FM in fresh plasma and stored for study II. In study II we included all samples with VTE and randomly selected age- and sex-matched samples without VTE. All included samples that were available (that had been stored) were analyzed by ETP and OHP (n=174; 62 VTE and 112 without VTE). After exclusions 158 samples remained.

Samples for the KUL thrombophilia cohort were initially collected and handled in the routine preanalytical pathway of the Karolinska University Laboratory, accredited according to ISO15189 by the Swedish Board for Accreditation and Conformity Assessment. After written informed consent was obtained, the 250 patients who fulfilled the inclusion criteria were stored in the study biobank if their blood samples were not yet discarded (i.e. within two months of arrival to the clinical lab).

Samples for study V were collected specifically for the study. All subjects were without anticoagulant therapy and without thrombotic events within 6 months prior to sampling.

## 3.3 ASSAYS

D-Dimer, FM and PT (INR) were analyzed on a Sysmex CS-2100i (Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics, Erlangen, Germany), except Stagos STA®-Liatest® D-Di Plus which was analyzed on the Stago CompactMax (Diagnostica Stago, Asnières-sur-Seine, France). ETP, Protein C, protein S, lupus anticoagulant and Factor II activity was analyzed on the BCS® XP instrument (Siemens). Fibrinogen, antithrombin and aPTT were analyzed on the Sysmex CS-5100 (Siemens) and CRP was analyzed on the Cobas 6000 instrument (Roche Diagnostics, Basel, Switzerland). All assays were calibrated with proprietary calibrators.

## 3.3.1 Fibrin degradation products (Study I-III)

D-dimer and FM were analyzed by rapid particle-enhanced immunoturbidimetric assays; Roche Tina-quant D-dimer (Roche Diagnostics), Siemens INNOVANCE® D-dimer (Siemens), Medirox MRX D-dimer (MRX143) (Medirox, Nyköping, Sweden) and STA®-Liatest® D-Di Plus and STA®-Liatest® FM (Diagnostica Stago). Cutoffs and number of samples tested are presented in Table 3.

	Samples	Cutoff	Age adjusted cutoff
Tina-quant D-Di	939	<0.50 mg/L FEU	Age x 0.01
<b>Innovance D-Di</b>	871	<0.50 mg/L FEU	Age x 0.01
MRX D-Di	819	<0.20 mg/L	Age x 0.004
STA-Liatest D-Di	170	<0.50 mg/L FEU	Age x 0.01
STA-Liatest FM	119	<6 mg/L	-

Table 3. Details of D-dimer assay cutoffs.

## 3.3.2 Routine coagulation and chemistry assays (Study I - IV)

PT (INR) was analyzed by MRX Owrens PT (Medirox). Fibrinogen was analyzed using the Dade® Thrombin Reagent (Siemens) which is a modified Clauss assay. Antithrombin was analyzed with the Factor II-based Berichrom® Antithrombin III (Siemens) in study II and IV and by the Factor Xa-based Innovance® Antithrombin assay (Siemens) in study III. Activated partial thromboplastin time (aPTT) by PTT-Automate (Diagnostica Stago) and CRP by the immunoturbidimetric CRPL3, C-Reactive Protein Gen. 3 assay.

## 3.3.3 Thrombophilia assays (Study I - IV)

Protein C was analyzed using the enzymatic Berichrom® Protein C assay (Siemens), free protein S was analyzed using the Innovance Free PS Ag (Siemens) and lupus anticoagulant was analyzed according to the ISTH guidelines <sup>167</sup> using the following reagents: diluted

Russel viper venom time (dRVVT) by LA Screen and LA confirm (Life Diagnostics, West Chester, Pennsylvania, USA), PTT-LA (Diagnostica Stago, Asnières-sur-Seine, France) and Actin FS PTT (Siemens).

To avoid false positive thrombophilia classification, results were excluded in case of low protein C or S from subjects on warfarin medication, protein S from pregnant patients, low antithrombin from patients on direct oral F Xa-inhibitors or positive lupus anticoagulant from patients on anticoagulant, if they had not been verified after 12 weeks in a sample without medication.

## 3.3.4 Prothrombin in plasma (Study IV)

Prothrombin (FII) activity was determined using the Dade® Innovin® Reagent with factor II-deficient plasma (Siemens) and FII protein concentration was determined using the *Human Prothrombin ELISA kit* (Nordic BioSite, Täby, Sweden).

Relative plasma FII levels were also quantified by western blot in triplicate in three separate experiments. The samples were separated on 12% SDS–PAGE and transferred to a polyvinylidene fluoride membrane (PVDF, Millipore®, Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, Missouri, United States). *Thrombin K-20 goat polyclonal* was used as the primary antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, Texas, United States) and *anti-goat IgG conjugated with peroxidase* (Sigma Aldrich) as the secondary antibody. Immunoreactive bands dyed with chemiluminescent ECL blotting reagents (Millipore®). The signal was relatively quantified by densinometry in the Image Studio Lite (LI-COR Biosciences, Lincoln, Nebraska, United States) and normalized against standard human plasma.

## 3.3.5 Global hemostatic assays (Study II, III and IV)

Thrombin generation was analyzed using the automated Innovance® ETP assay with the proprietary B-settings for hypercoagulable patients, where thrombin generation is restricted to the extrinsic coagulation by using Tissue Factor in high concentration (300 pM) as an activator <sup>137</sup>. The assay includes an unnamed fibrin aggregation inhibitor and a slow reacting chromogenic thrombin substrate (H- $\beta$ -Ala-Gly-Arg-pNA).

The OHP was analyzed with CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 0.04 U/mL thrombin and 300 ng/mL t-PA and the two separate protocols for clinical laboratories. The 2001 protocol <sup>161</sup> was used in study II and the OCP, OHP and OFP in study IV. The 2019 protocol <sup>166</sup> was used in III and for the turbidity times in study IV. The ETP results and OHP results from study III were

normalized against standard human plasma, giving results in %. Intra-assay and inter-assay CV% for the ETP were 3.3% and 2.7% respectively. Intra-assay and inter-assay variation coefficient (CV%) for the OHP were 9.3% and 12.3%.

### 3.3.6 Fibrin clot characterization (Study I-IV)

Samples from study IV were analyzed by SEM to visualize the structure of fibrin networks in FII c.1824C>T . Patient plasma was mixed with CaCl<sub>2</sub> (1 mol/L) and 0.05U/mL of thrombin and transferred to plastic tubes before incubation in a humidity chamber. The clots were washed for 30 min in PBS, fixed in 2% glutaraldehyde for 60 min at room temperature and then stored at 4°C. The specimens were rinsed in distilled water and placed in 70% ethanol/10 min, 95% ethanol/10 min, absolute ethanol/15 min, pure acetone/10 min and then transferred to tetramethylsilane (Merck) for 10 min and air-dried. After drying, the specimens were mounted on an aluminum stub, coated with carbon (Bal-Tec MED 010) and analyzed in an Ultra 55 field emission scanning electron microscope (Carl Zeiss) at 3 kV. For each sample, 50 individual fibers were randomly selected for measurement of thickness using SIS iTEM software (FEI Company, Hillsboro, Oregon, United States).

Samples from the VTE and thrombophilia cohorts were prepared for analysis of fibrin networks by confocal microscopy and SEM. A subset of samples from the VTE-cohort were investigated by fibrin clot permeability, but fibrin clot characterization of these cohorts was removed from the doctoral project and will be presented separately.

### **3.3.7** Genotyping Prothrombotic variants (Study III, IV and V)

Genotyping of the variants FVL (rs6025), *FII c.20210G>A* (rs1799963), ABO non-O (rs8176719), FGG (rs2066865) and F11 (rs2036914) were performed by TaqMan SNP Genotyping Assays in the ABI 7500 Fast Real-Time System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, California, United States) Genotyping of the variants included in the TiC panel were performed at the genetics lab of *Sant Pau Hospital* (Barcelona, Spain) using KASPar, Competitive Allele Specific PCR SNP genotyping system (KBiosciences, Hoddesdon, United Kingdom). Cases and controls from study IV were tested for *FII* c.1824C>T (rs3136532), FVL and FII c.1824C>T was additionally genotyped by sanger sequencing.

### 3.3.8 Gene expression in transfected cell cultures (Study IV)

Wild-type full-length F2 cDNA was cloned in the pCI-neo $\Delta$ SV40 vector, which promotes constitutive expression of cloned DNA inserts. For stable expression of the genes, the vector was co-transfected with an expression vector and the neomycin resistance gene was employed as a reference gene. The *FII* 20210A and FII 1824T variants were introduced by site-directed mutagenesis, also resulting in stable expression. The Cos-7 cells were cultivated for 4 weeks in conditioning medium with G418 (1 mg/mL) and stored in liquid nitrogen after harvest.

The level of prothrombin mRNA was determined by reverse transcription - real time PCR (RT-qPCR), using the TaqMan allelic discrimination method in the Applied Biosystems 7500 Real-Time PCR system. Total mRNA was isolated using the Qiagen RNeasy Plus Mini Kit (Qiagen) and reverse transcribed to cDNA with a High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems). Results were analyzed by software provided with the ABI Prism 7500 Sequence Detection System (Applied Biosystems). The relative mRNA concentration was compared between transfected and wild-type cells.

Effects of Prothrombin Belgrade on the mRNA secondary structure were predicted in silico

### 3.4 ETHICAL AND LEGAL ASPECTS

All studies were conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and all participants provided a written informed consent at enrolment. Studies I-III and V were approved by the regional ethics review board in Stockholm (DNR 2013/2143-31 and 2014/987-31). Study IV was approved by the local ethics committee at the Institute of Molecular Genetics and Genetic Engineering, University of Belgrade (O-EO-004/2015/2).

The Swedish samples were registered as sample collections in the Stockholm Medical Biobank. The personal data processing databases were registered at Karolinska University Hospital. When the pseudonymized database was shared with the Spanish diagnostics company of FerrerInCode for analysis in study IV, the data was pseudonymized a second time. The transfer of data and genetic material was detailed in a Material Transfer Agreement (MTA) and a Personal Data Processors Agreement (PDPA) that was drafted between Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm Medical Biobank and FerrerInCode. All samples were discarded after analysis in Spain, as specified in the MTA and a separate attestation of sample destruction.

## **4 RESULTS**

### 4.1 PATIENTS WITH SUSPECTED ACUTE VTE (STUDY I AND II)

### 4.1.1 Evaluation of age-adjusted D-dimer cutoffs

All D-dimer assays had AUCs  $\geq 0.9$ , the diagnostic performance is displayed in Table 5 and Figure 13. The sensitivities of all assays were high, with only six cases falsely classified as negative by any assay. When age adjusted cutoffs were applied, all assays maintained their sensitivities and the specificities increased by 6-7%.

	AUC (95% CI)	Sensitivity (95% CI)	Specificity (95% CI)	NPV	% Neg	% FP
Tina-quant	0.93 (0.91-0.95)	0.98 (0.95-1.00)	0.63 (0.59-0.66)	0.99	55%	32%
D-Di		0.98 (0.95-1.00)	0.69 (0.66-0.72)	0.99	60%	27%
Innovance	0.92 (0.89-0.95)	0.96 (0.93-1.00)	0.61 (0.58-0.65)	0.99	53%	34%
D-Di	-	0.96 (0.93-1.00)	0.68 (0.64-0.71)	0.99	59%	28%
MediRox	0.90 (0.87-0.94)	0.94 (0.90-0.99)	0.66 (0.62-0.69)	0.99	58%	30%
D-Di	-	0.94 (0.90-0.99)	0.72 (0.69-0.76)	0.99	64%	24%
STA-Liatest	0.89 (0.82-0.96)	0.96 (0.89-1.00)	0.51 (0.43-0.59)	0.99	43%	41%
D-Di	-	0.96 (0.89-1.00)	0.58 (0.50-0.66)	0.99	49%	35%

**Table 5.** Diagnostic performance of the four D-dimer assays, comparison of proprietary cutoffs and age-adjusted cutoffs for each assay in 954 patients.



Figure 13. Cumulative data analysis of Tina-quant D-dimer, similar curves for all assays.

The decrease in number needed to test was also modest; 0.15-0.27 for the respective assays. The false positive results decreased by 5-6 percent units, with a corresponding increase in negative results for all assays as those false positives became true negatives. The decrease in % FP increased by age, in patients  $\geq$  80 years it decreased by up to 20%, see Figure 14.

In patients < 50 years, no adjustment of the proprietary cutoff was applied. D-dimer analyzed by Tina-quant displayed a sensitivity of 0.91 (0.82-1.01, 95% CI) and specificity 0.82 (0.78 - 0.86) in patients < 50 years (n = 346).





### 4.1.2 Global hemostatic assays in patients with venous thromboembolism

All OHP and ETP parameters as well as fibrinogen demonstrated hypercoagulable profiles, with significant differences in medians compared to healthy controls, see Figure 15. Significant differences between patients with and without VTE were found in D-dimer and FM (p < 0.005), ETP T<sub>lag</sub> (p = 0.031) and for ETP AUC (p = 0.001), where the mean for VTE was 99% and non VTE 107%. Assessment of the relationship between ETP AUC and OHP levels in these clinical subgroups showed no trends in relation to VTE status.

*Figure 15. Global hemostatic parameters in patients with no VTE [white], VTE [grey] and healthy controls [light grey].* Reference lines at 95<sup>th</sup> percentile reference ranges.



The diagnostic performance of the parameters of the OHP and ETP assays compared to Tina-quant D-dimer and FM is presented in Figure 16 and Table 6. The parameters of OHP and ETP had ROC AUCs  $\leq$ 0.65. The specificities ranged from 0.0-0.2 at the respective cutoff where the sensitivity of each parameter was in accordance with CLSI H59-A and equal to the sensitivity of D-dimer (0.97 at the cutoff 0.5 mg/L FEU).



*Figure 16.* Diagnostic performance in discrimination of acute VTE presented as ROCcurves for D-Di, FM, ETP and OHP. ETP  $T_{max}$  is negative because it is the only parameter where a smaller test result indicates a more "positive" test

Parameter	ROC AUC (95% CI)	Cutoff	Sensitivity	Specificity	
OHP [Abs Sum]	0.50 (0.40 - 0.60)	7	0.97	0.04	
OCP [Abs Sum]	0.55 (0.45 - 0.65)	12	0.97	0.00	
OFP [%]	0.56 (0.47 - 0.65)	17	0.97	0.09	
ETP AUC [%]	0.65 (0.56 - 0.74)	85	0.97	0.20	
ETP C <sub>max</sub> [%]	0.57 (0.48 - 0.67)	90	0.97	0.13	
ETP T <sub>lag</sub> [sec]	0.60 (0.51 - 0.70)	15	0.97	0.02	
ETP T <sub>max</sub> [sec]	0.43 (0.33 - 0.52)	42	0.97	0.01	
D-dimer [mg/L FEU]	0.94 (0.90 - 0.97)	0.5	0.97	0.66	
Fibrin Monomore [mg/L]	0.76 (0.68 0.85)	0.9	0.97	0.20	
r in manufiers [ing/L]	0.70 (0.08 - 0.85)	6.0	0.57	0.84	

**Table 6.** Areas under the ROC curve and accuracy parameters at the cutoff fulfillingCLSI H59-A. For FM the proprietary cutoff is also presented.



**Figure 17.** Assay result dispersion for a) ETP AUC and ETP  $C_{max}$  and b) OCP and OFP related to type of anticoagulant medication. Reference lines at 95<sup>th</sup> percentile reference ranges.

### 4.2 PATIENTS INVESTIGATED FOR THROMBOPHILIA (STUDY III AND V)

### 4.2.1 Global hemostatic assays in thrombophilia investigation

Plasma from 174 patients were available for statistical analysis in study III, see Figure 11. The FH group had a lower median age, compared to the other groups, with a high proportion of females and pregnancies (40% of female participants). Anticoagulant medication was present in  $\geq$ 80% of patients in the VTE groups, but 6% in the FH group.

Hypercoagulability profiles are presented in Figure 17 and Table 7. There were no significant differences between the distributions of the clinical indication groups (*VTE*, *VTE+FH*, *FH*). Increased risk of venous thrombosis was demonstrated by GHA in 59 patients (34%) with 17 patients (10%) that showed increased thrombotic risk in both GHA and the conventional thrombophilia panel. Only 3 of the 14 patients with verifiable moderate-risk thrombophilia were identified by the global hemostatic assays; two patients homozygous for FVL that had increased thrombin generation and one patient with APS and decreased fibrinolysis in the OHP assay. There were no robust correlations between the global hemostatic assays and verifiable thrombophilia, although notably there were only 26 thrombophilia patients without anticoagulant medication.

The conventional thrombophilia demonstrated increased risk of VTE in 54 (31%), where 14 patients (8%) were at moderate risk and 40 patients (23%) had only a mildly increased risk of VTE. The addition of three more SNPs to the conventional panel increased the number of patients with a verifiable increased risk of thrombosis, n = 67. The extended thrombophilia panel demonstrated 90 patients (52%) with 3-4 risk alleles, 21 (12%) with 5-6 risk alleles and 10 (6%) with biochemical markers of thrombophilia.

In total, 84 patients had anticoagulant medication at the time of sampling and 90 did not. Preliminary results show that the median number of days since last VTE was 21 (IQR 4 – 156 days). We tried to objectify the extent of samples taken in suboptimal preanalytical conditions by quantifying the proportion of common preanalytical pitfalls. We found that lupus anticoagulant had been ordered in 82% of samples receiving anticoagulant medication, antithrombin analyzed by FXa-method had been ordered in 67% of patients receiving Factor Xa-inhibiting DOACs, protein C had been ordered in 86% of patients receiving warfarin and that protein S had been ordered in 62% of pregnant patients.

		<b>Total</b> ( <i>n</i> = 174)	<b>VTE</b> ( <i>n</i> = 83)	<b>VTE + FH</b> ( <i>n</i> = 19)	<b>FH</b> ( <i>n</i> = 72)
Global hem	ostatic assays, n p	ositive (p)			
ETP AUC	(n = 169)	16 (0.09)	8 (0.10)	3 (0.16)	5 (0.07)
ETP C <sub>max</sub>	(n = 169)	22 (0.13)	11 (0.14)	3 (0.16)	8 (0.11)
OCP	(n = 167)	23 (0.14)	10 (0.13)	2 (0.11)	11 (0.15)
OHP	(n = 166)	22 (0.13)	8 (0.10)	6 (0.33)	8 (0.11)
OFP	(n = 164)	21 (0.13)	14 (0.18)	5 (0.28)	2 (0.03)
Any GHA	( <i>n</i> = 174)	59 (0.34)	30 (0.36)	7 (0.37)	22 (0.31)
Verified thr	<b>ombophilia</b> , n pos	itive (p)			
Moderate ris APS, hmz F	sk (PC, PS, AT, VL)	14 (0.08)	6 (0.07)	3 (0.16)	5 (0.07)
Mild risk (h FII c.20210	tz FVL and/or G>A)	40 (0.23)	18 (0.22)	7 (0.37)	15 (0.21)
Five SNPs (	$\geq$ 3 risk alleles)	116 (0.67)	54 (0.65)	15 (0.79)	47 (0.65)
Biochemica	l <b>l markers</b> , n positi	ive (n tested)			
Lupus antice	oagulant	7 (120)	3 (66)	2 (14)	2 (33)
Protein C de	eficiency	1 (167)	0 (79)	0 (17)	1 (71)
Protein S de	eficiency	1 (143)	0 (79)	0 (17)	1 (47)
Antithrombi	in deficiency	1 (138)	1 (67)	0 (13)	0 (58)
Genetic and	ulyses, EAF				
Factor V Le	iden	0.12	0.11	0.21	0.11
FII c.20210	G>A	0.04	0.06	0.03	0.01
Factor XI		0.59	0.60	0.55	0.58
Fibrinogen	Ŷ	0.29	0.28	0.32	0.28
ABO non-O	)	0.49	0.45	0.53	0.51
Coagulation	<b>n lab</b> , median (n) (	IQR)			
PT (INR)		0.9 (73) 1.0 - 1.0	1.0 (41) 0.9 - 1.0	1.0 (11) 1.0 - 1.0	0.9 (24) 1.0 - 1.0
Fibrinogen		2.5 (32) 3.2 - 4.2	3.3 (16) 2.5 - 3.3	4.3 (3) -	3.1 (13) 2.6 - 4.1

**Table 7.** Thrombophilia investigations. False positive results due to preanalytical factors were excluded. Biochemical results only classified as positive in verified positives (methods)

AT: Antithrombin, EAF: effect allele frequency, FH: Family History of VTE <50 FVL: Factor V Leiden, LA: Lupus Anticoagulant, n: count, p: proportion, PC: Protein C, PS: Protein S, VTE: Venous thromboembolism

### 4.2.2 Diagnostic accuracy of a commercial thrombophilia panel

In the evaluation of the commercial clinical/genetic risk algorithm (CGRA) TiC, there were 147 cases (48% female) and 143 controls (73% female), since in the diagnostic accuracy evaluation, the patients with no personal history of VTE (n = 43) were counted as controls together with healthy controls from the blood bank (n = 100).

	VTE	No VTE	
Variant	n = 147	n = 143	p value
F5 Leiden	35 (23.81)	22 (15.38)	0.0714
FII c.20210G>A	11 (7.48)	3 (2.10)	0.0329
F11	120 (81.63)	120 (83.91)	0.6080
FGG	83 (56.46)	64 (44.75)	0.0465
F5 Hong Kong	0	0	
F5 Cambridge	0	0	
F12	68 (46.26)	71 (49.65)	0.5641
F13	58 (39.45)	75 (52.45)	0.0266
AT (II Cambridge)	4 (2.72)	0	0.0474
ZPI ( <i>p.R67X</i> )	0	0	
ABO A1 haplotype	84 (57.14)	56 (39.16)	0.0022

**Table 8.** Presence of effect allele variants ( $\geq 1$  alleles) in individuals with and without previous VTE, N (%). A1 haplotype of ABO blood group; if  $\geq 1$  predisposing allele in 3 SNPs.

Table 8 shows the frequency of risk polymorphisms. The ABO A1 haplotype alleles were significantly more frequent in patients with VTE than without VTE. The presence of at least one risk allele in the genes for prothrombin, antithrombin and the fibrinogen  $\gamma$  chain were also significantly more frequent in patients with previous VTE. The protective allele in the gene for FXIII was significantly less common in patients with VTE. There were no significant differences in the frequency of FVL or the risk alleles in the genes for FXI, FXII or antithrombin. There were no instances of F5 Hong Kong, F5 Cambridge or the nonsense variant in ZPI.

The prognostic characteristics of all genetic risk scores (GRS) and CGRA are shown in Table 9. TiC  $\circledast$  had significantly better discriminative capacity (AUC) than **FVL+F2** (0.71 vs 0.57, p < 0.0001), but non-significance in the comparison of only the genes in **TiC** and **FVL+F2** (0.61 vs 0.57, p = 0.290). The AUC of **TiC** was significantly higher than **FVL+F2+clinical factors** (0.71 vs 0.65, p = 0.012).

The clinical variables alone had a significantly higher AUC than FVL+F2 (0.660 vs 0.566, p=0.0026). The addition of F11 and FGG to did not significantly improve the AUC of the **TiC GRS** (0.63 vs 0.61, p = 0.195) or the **TiC CGRA** (0.65 vs. 0.71, p=0.054).

	FVL+F2	TiC genes	TiC genes +F11+FGG	Clinical	FVL+F2 + clinical	TiC genes + clinical	F11 + FGG + TiC genes + clinical
AUC	0.566 (0.507-0.624)	0.612 (0.553-0.668)	0.628 (0.569-0.684)	0.660 (0.602-0.671)	0.652 (0.594-0.707)	0.706 (0.650-0.758)	0.649 (0.591-0.703)
p value	0.0076	0.0004	0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Sensitivity	30.61 (23.3-38.7)	73.47 (65.6-80.4)	64.63 (56.3-72.3)	74.15 (66.3-81.0)	61.90 (53.5-69.8)	70.75 (62.7-78.0)	68.71 (60.5-76.1)
Specificity	82.52 (75.3-88.4)	45.45 (37.1-54.0)	58.04 (49.5-66.2)	53.85 (45.3-62.2)	65.03 (56.6-72.8)	62.94 (54.5-70.9)	56.64 (48.1-64.9)
LR+	1.75	1.35	1.54	1.61	1.77	1.91	1.58
LR-	0.84	0.58	0.61	0.48	0.59	0,46	0.55
OR	2.08 (1.2-3.6)	2.30 (1.4-3.8)	3.24 (1.4-3.6)	3.34 (2.0-5.5)	4.53 (1.9-4.9)	4.02 (2.5-6.6)	3.82 (2.3-6.3)
OR p-value	0.007	00000	0.0012	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001

**Table 9**. Prognostic characteristics of the evaluated GRS (left) and GRA (right). AUC: area under the Receiver Operating Characteristic curve (ROC curve), LR+: Positive Likelihood Ratio, LR-: Negative Likelihood Ratio, OR: Odds ratio.

### 4.2.3 Characterization of a novel prothrombotic variant

The characterization of FII c.1824C>T included 489 cases (370 VTE, 119 cerebrovascular insult (CVI)) of which 190 had family history of thrombosis. The frequency of FII c.1824C>T was increased in patients with VTE and CVI compared to controls and the variant increased the OR for thrombotic events significantly, Table 10. EAF of FV Leiden and FII c.20210G>A were consistent with previous studies in Serbian population <sup>168</sup>.

The predictive modelling indicated a change in the mRNA secondary structure; a bulge in the wild-type secondary structure disappeared when a bulge, caused by an unpaired adenosine, disappeared after substitution to uracil (C>T in DNA). The levels of mRNA expression (FII-c.1824T and FII-c.20210A) in transfected cell culture were determined relative to mRNA expression in transfected cells expressing wild-type prothrombin (FII-wt), Figure 18A. Relative levels of FII mRNA expression were significantly increased (p<0.05); 1.65 for FII-c.20210A transfectants and 1.64 for FII-c.1824T.

The prothrombin activity measured by clot time was unaffected by FII c.1824C>T, and FII concentration measured by ELISA showed only a non-significant tendency towards increased FII levels. In the sensitive western blot assay, prothrombin levels (detected at 70 kDa) were significantly increased compared to controls (p<0.05), Figure 18B. Normalized to standard normal plasma, FII levels were  $1.44 \pm 0.25$  in FII c.1824C>T and  $1.63 \pm 0.22$  in FII c.20210G>A.

Varianta	Controls	VTE	CVI
varianis	( <i>n</i> = 432)	(n = 370)	(n = 72)
FII c.1824 C>T			
Variant carriers, n (EAF)	4 (0.01)	11 (0.03)	5 (0.04)
p-value (vs. controls)		0.038*	0.026*
OR (95% CI)		3.28 (1.04 - 10.39)	4.69 (1.24 - 17.76)
<u>FII c.20210 G&gt;A</u>			
Variant carriers, n (EAF)	28 (0.07)	39 (0.11)	3 (0.03)
p-value (vs. controls)		0.040*	0.110
OR (95% CI)		1.70 (1.02 - 2.82)	0.37 (0.11 - 1.25)
FV Leiden G>A			
Variant carriers, n (EAF)	16 (0.04)	81 (0.22)	12 (0.10)
p-value (vs. controls)		< 0.0001*	0.007*
OR (95% CI)		7.3 (4.2 - 12.7)	2.9 (1.3 - 6.3)

*Table 10.* Variant frequencies and odds ratios in control patients and patient subgroups VTE and CVI. Risk alleles in bold letters.

\*: significance EAF: Effect allele frequency (%), CI: Confidence interval, n: count, p-value: probability value, VTE: venous thromboembolism, CVI: cerebrovascular insult



**Figure 18.** (A) mRNA expression in FII wild-type vector, and cells transfected with the FIIc.1824T and FII-c.20210A vectors. \* p < 0.05.(B) Western blot of FII levels in plasma (lanes 1-3: triplicate sample, lane 4: negative control. (i) standard human plasma; (ii) healthy noncarriers; (iii) FII c.20210G>A carriers, and (iv) FII c.1824C>T carriers.



Scanning electron microscopy of fibrin clots from c.1824C>T carriers revealed denser clots with thinner fibers (median 129 nm, IQR 80 nm) compared to clots formed in plasma of FII c.20210G>A carriers (median 152 nm, IQR 59 nm) and healthy noncarriers (median 159 nm, IQR 72 nm) (P<0.05). There were also an increased numbers of branch points and smaller intrinsic pores than in fibrin clots from healthy noncarriers, see figure 19.

*Figure 19. Representative SEM of fibrin clots. Black scale marker; 6 µm in left image, 1.2 µm in right A: Controls, B: FII c.1824C>T, C: FII c.20210G>A*.

The routine coagulation assays were unaffected by the variant, except for a significantly decreased mean aPTT, within the reference range ( $\Delta$  4s, P<0.05). The OFP was decreased in FII c.1824C>T and clot lysis time was increased, Table 11. In FII c.20210G>A, it was instead the ETP AUC and C<sub>max</sub> that were significantly increased.

	Hoolthy	FII	FII	Controls vs.	Controls vs.
	controls		c.20210G>A	FII	FII
	n-11	carriers	carriers	c.1824C>T	c.20210G>A
n=11		n=6	n=6	carriers	carriers
Global hemostatic as	<b>says,</b> Mean (SD	))		Р	Р
ETP AUC	87.82 (10.65)	93.67 (13.85)	108.67 (6.50)	0.345	0.001 *
ETP C <sub>max</sub>	88.91 (6.82)	91.50 (10.39)	114.17 (8.33)	0.542	<0.001 *
OCP	18.98 (5.22)	23.44 (5.68)	21.07 (5.74)	0.123	0.459
OHP	11.01 (4.33)	15.51 (4.67)	13.05 (5.24)	0.065	0.401
OFP	43.40 (8.64)	34.53 (6.66)	39.49 (10.18)	0.046 *	0.414
Coagulation (turbidi	<b>ty),</b> Median (IQ	R)		Р	Р
Lag time (min)	3.60 (2.00)	4.10 (1.80)	3.60 (1.60)	0.960	0.573
Max Abs	0.90 (0.36)	1.14 (0.45)	1.00 (0.44)	0.132	1.000
Clotting rate (slope)	0.08 (0.02)	0.07 (0.02)	0.10 (0.07)	0.615	0.615
Max Abs time (min)	6.40 (3.00)	7.00 (3.25)	5.80 (2.40)	0.338	0.546
Slope time (min)	2.20 (1.20)	2.90 (1.35)	2.10 (1.55)	0.069	0.541
Fibrinolysis (turbidit	ty), Median (IQ	R)		Р	Р
Lag time (min)	4.40 (1.40)	4.40 (1.30)	3.80 (1.35)	0.723	0.312
Max Abs	0.92 (0.41)	1.13 (0.45)	1.03 (0.41)	0.512	1.000
Clotting rate (slope)	0.08 (0.02)	0.08 (0.03)	0.10 (0.06)	0.688	0.421
Max Abs time (min)	7.20 (2.40)	7.10 (2.95)	6.10 (2.25)	0.512	0.246
Slope time (min)	2.60 (0.80)	2.70 (1.65)	2.10 (1.50)	0.358	0.266
Lysis time (min)	23.13 (7.80)	27.40 (7.20)	23.00 (11.85)	s0.044 *	0.687

**Table 11.** Parameters of thrombin generation, fibrin aggregation, coagulation times and fibrinolysistimes in controls and carriers of FII c.20210G>A and FII c.1824C>T.

## DISCUSSION

### 4.3 ACUTE VENOUS THROMBOEMBOLISM

Our prospective single-center study supported the use of age-adjusted cutoffs for D-dimer in patients with suspected acute DVT and PE. Age-adjusted cutoff resulted in improved specificity with maintained sensitivity for all evaluated D-dimer assays. We demonstrated that this personalized approach to D-dimer cutoffs lead to a significant decrease in the proportion of patients with false positive results, especially in the older population.

Our objective in the cross-sectional study II was to compare the diagnostic value of D-Dimer to thrombin generation and fibrin aggregation in plasma and FM acute VTE. We could confirm previous findings that ETP AUC and ETP <sub>Tlag</sub> were significantly increased in acute VTE. However, the discriminatory ability of D-dimer was superior to both FM and the global hemostatic assays. In essence, the global hemostatic assays demonstrated differences between patients with and without acute VTE that were insufficient for effective discrimination and no useful cutoff could be identified for any of the parameters. Moreover, we demonstrated a poor tradeoff between sensitivity and specificity for FM.

Our results further indicated that a large portion of the emergency patients were in a hypercoagulable state, possibly caused by an acute phase reaction, fibrinogen levels were significantly increased regardless of final VTE status. We also demonstrated generally increased coagulation potential (OCP) and decreased fibrinolytic potential (OFP), suggesting that the OHP assay may be unsuitable for exclusion of acute VTE in the emergency department. The use of thrombin generation assays in acute settings may also be prone to acute phase effects which have not been extensively evaluated yet, such as high levels of FVIII in patients with acute phase reactions, which is associated with a true increase in hypercoagulability, but might obscure findings related to acute thrombotic events. Another such issue that affects the accuracy of the thrombin generation assays is the existence of  $\alpha$ -2-macroglobulin-thrombin complexes in plasma. It is possible that several of the patients in this study had abnormal levels of  $\alpha$ 2M, related to other pathology, which may have influenced the results of the ETP assay.

### 4.3.1 Methodological considerations in study I

The main limitation of the study was the lack of data on clinical pre-test probabilities of VTE in the patients. The study plan dictated that these would be retrospectively collected from medical records in the form of Wells scores. However, in data collection it became

apparent that Wells Scores were documented in a negligible share of the cases and that clinical data for a possible retrospective calculation of Wells scores was not widely available either. The problem of low comprehension of the study among the emergency department personnel including patients for the study could partly be explained by the rapid staff turnover at the emergency department. Since clinical pre-test probabilities could not be defined, the NPVs/PPVs and efficiencies calculated in this study cannot be individually applied as part of a risk algorithm to patients of high or low clinical suspicion This means that results have to be interpreted only on a general level. It might be argued that possibly the lack of documented clinical stratification could mean that assessments of VTE probability were to some extent performed by only clinical *gestalt in the emergency department*. In this case, general accuracy measurements could be of more direct relevance. It has also been suggested that D-dimer (<0.75 mg/L FEU) could be used without previous assessment of clinical pre-test possibility to exclude PE [33], however this has been evaluated in a meta-analysis where it could not be verified [34].

Even though sensitivity was investigated in a group including patients with high clinical probability, sensitivities were high. Furthermore, the false negative results were minor thromboses for all events bar one - i.e. subsegmental PEs and distal DVTs. These minor VTEs are classified as VTE negative in many studies, which increases sensitivity outcomes.

Another key limitation was the fact that only 55% of the patients were investigated by the radiological reference methods. Total coverage would not have been feasible in this study and we decided to instead actively follow all patients in medical records and instruct the patients to return to the ED if symptoms remained. This research practice is not uncommon in evaluations of D-dimer but introduces the possibility of missing false negative cases. To ensure that no missed VTEs were neglected in the study, due to patients deceasing outside of hospital or contacting medical resources not connected to electronic medical records system (TakeCare). We extensively discussed and investigated the retrieval of morbidity and mortality data from national registries, to verify our excluded VTEs. Ultimately, the price and time of such an endeavor were deemed to be too costly.

The limitation of study size was most pronounced for Stagos STA®-Liatest® D-Dimer, resulting in wider confidence intervals for this assay. We chose to include some results from Stago in spite of few samples, since it was possible to discern that the assay seemed comparable to the other three assays.

### 4.3.2 Methodological considerations of study II

A strength of the study was that samples were handled exactly as real-life samples. We were able to include a large number of patients into the VTE study in just one year, because we could arrange for a study-specific analysis that could be electronically ordered from the medical information system (TakeCare). However, we still noticed a drastic decrease of inclusions to the study from the emergency department when the study had been active for one year, possibly caused by inclusion fatigue or staff turnover. A related problem was that since so many in the staff at the routine coagulation lab were involved in the preanalytical handling, it was very common to forget to aliquot and store samples. Hence, only a limited subset of samples could be analyzed with OHP and ETP in study II (Figure 10). We attempted to decrease the risk of clinical confounders by a rough matching for age before choosing controls at random from the stratified group in order to decrease the risk of selection bias by.

Given our study size it was not possible to stratify patients with PE and proximal or distal DVT. Distal DVT was the main pathology in 32% of the patients with VTE, i.e. cases where surveillance is often recommended over anticoagulant treatment, though the vast majority are treated with anticoagulants <sup>169</sup>. However, our results did not change when we excluded patients with distal DVT from the analysis.

### 4.4 THROMBOPHILIA INVESTIGATION

In study III, we aimed to explore the hypercoagulable profiles in clinical thrombophilia investigations. Despite frequent anticoagulant treatment, the patients investigated for thrombophilia had increased thrombin generation, fibrin aggregation or decreased fibrinolysis in 34% of cases. This was a discrete increase in hypercoagulable profiles from the conventional thrombophilia panel where 31% of patients had at least one pathological value, but where the majority of positive results were represented by heterozygous FVL or FII c.20210G>A .

Thrombin generation assays and fibrin aggregation measured by turbidimetric assays have been proposed as screening assays for thrombophilia. The secondary aim of study III was to assess whether ETP and OHP could precede the conventional panel in thrombophilia investigations. Notably, the proportion of hypercoagulable ETP and OHP results were low in patients with verifiable thrombophilia and not correlated to the risk level of the thrombophilia. However, inherently hypercoagulable phenotypes were likely obscured by the high prevalence of anticoagulants. In study V, the recognized problem of thrombotic risk stratification was reflected in the poor predictive abilities of the clinical factors and the evaluated GRS and CGRA. In accordance with previous studies, the ROC AUC of the *clinical factors* was superior to FVL+F2, the *TiC genes* and to TiC+F11+FGG. The complete *TiC CGRA* had significantly better discriminative capacity than FVL+F2, but non-significance in the comparison of the *genes in TiC* vs. FVL+F2, which implied that the difference may be attributed to the clinical factors included in the *TiC CGRA*. In spite of geographic differences in EAF, the discriminative ability in our confirmation was similar to that of Soria et al <sup>104</sup>, implying that TiC CGRA could be transferable to the Swedish population. As the notion of individual risk stratification without accounting for clinical factors seems clinically inapplicable, the more interesting comparison is that of the CGRA TiC to FVL+F2+ clinical factors. This comparison revealed a discrete but statistically significant increase of AUC in favor of TiC.

In study IV, we could demonstrate a potentially prothrombotic phenotype of the novel sSNP FII c.1824C>T . Our *in-silico* prediction of the RNA secondary structure showed that the C>T change at position c.1824 can be expected to lead to a slight local re-organization of RNA secondary structure. The change of local structure would lead to an increased likelihood of complementary base pairing in the region. Current understanding is that increased complementary base pairing can physiologically prolong the half-life and amount of persisting mRNA. Although prediction of secondary structure is not necessarily a true delineation of intracellular secondary structures, we could demonstrate increased expression of FII mRNA in transfected cells as well as slightly increased FII protein levels in carriers of FII c.1824C>T. Increased FII levels are an established risk factor for VTE, through several mechanisms. Protein expression and concentrations were comparable to the levels seen in FII c.20210G>A. But the increased FII levels seem to exert the prothrombotic effect on the variants by two distinct mechanisms. Increased FII was associated with accelerated and increased thrombin generation in FII c.20210G>A, as well as shortened time to peak turbidity and clotting. The hypercoagulable profile was indicative of a mechanism where the elevated FII levels were associated with faster clotting and increased overall thrombin generation and peak thrombin concentration. In contrast, in FII c.1824C>T carriers, the increased FII levels were accompanied by an increased fibrin generation (OCP) and densely packed fibrin clots, as indicated by increased maximum turbidity <sup>141</sup> and visualized by SEM. We could also demonstrate hypofibrinolysis by decreased OFP and prolonged CLT in carriers of FII c.1824C>T. As described in the background, increased FII levels have been robustly associated with the formation of denser fibrin clots with thin and highly branched fibers <sup>170</sup>, which are in turn associated with resistance to fibrinolysis. The phenotypes have been associated with an increased VTE risk and identified in patients with acute ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke. In light of this, it is very interesting that in our investigation of effect allele frequency, the frequency of FII c.1824C>T was significantly increased in patients with both venous thromboembolism and cerebrovascular insult. Meanwhile, FVL and FII c.20210G>A frequencies were only increased in VTE, consistent with the fact that they have only been robustly associated with venous thrombotic risk. Our findings suggest the possibility that FII c.1824C>T could be a risk factor for CVI and VTE through similar prothrombotic mechanism of action in both conditions.

### 4.4.1 Methodological considerations of study III

The key limitation of study III was the surprising extent of clinical samples that were collected in suboptimal preanalytical conditions. We had not anticipated that 49% of plasma samples would have been collected while patients were still receiving anticoagulant medication (>80% of patients with history of VTE). Nor did we expect that 50% of patients with history of VTE would be sampled within three weeks of the thrombotic event or that 80% of patients in the FH group would be pregnant at sampling. The groups with different clinical indication for thrombophilia testing varied greatly regarding frequency of current anticoagulant medication <sup>171-173</sup>, pregnancy <sup>174</sup>, recent VTE <sup>128</sup> and general acute pathology, all transient factors that can influence OHP and ETP results. In short, the FH group consisted mainly of females with family history of VTE that were not treated with anticoagulant medication while the VTE groups, included a large portion of patients receiving anticoagulant medication for a recent thrombotic event.

It seems probable that the low prevalence of hypercoagulable profiles would have been higher if they had been tested without anticoagulant medication, since it has been demonstrated that both thrombin generation and fibrin aggregation are decreased by anticoagulant treatment <sup>171, 172</sup>, fibrinolysis has been demonstrated to be slightly increased in dabigatran treatment (OFP) <sup>172</sup>. Conversely, it can be supposed that the wide range of hyper- and hypocoagulable GHA profiles reflected that the patients sampled for thrombophilia investigation while on anticoagulants were in different stages of treatment. It also seems possible that a second explanation for the heterogenous dispersion of coagulation profiles was the high prevalence of patients that were sampled shortly after suffering an acute VTE.

The overlap between positive results by the GHA and the conventional thrombophilia panel was relatively small, given that studies have verified correlations between these two. It seems probable that the transient interference of anticoagulant medication resulted in decreased GHA profiles in those patients with verifiable thrombophilia. Unfortunately, there were not enough samples without anticoagulants to reliably calculate the sensitivity or specificity of the global hemostatic assays to detect verified conventional thrombophilias.

The converse relation, of transient hypercoagulability caused by pregnancy, is a probable explanation for the relatively frequent hypercoagulable result in the FH group and in patients without verified conventional thrombophilia. It is noteworthy that so many interfering factors were present in this descriptive study that was conducted solely in samples that have been used for clinical decision making.

### 4.4.2 Methodological considerations in study IV

The major limitation of study IV was the small number of FII c.1824C>T and c.20210G>A carriers recruited for the phenotype characterization. This was due to the low frequency of FII c.1824C>T in thrombotic patients, and the fact that in order to attain interpretable experiment results, we required investigated carriers to be completely without anticoagulant therapy. The small sample size may be the cause of some trends not achieving significant difference. The issue of insufficient power will be mitigated by the impending confirmation study in the KUL thrombophilia cohort. Another limitation which cannot be dismissed, considering that thrombosis is a multifactorial disorder, is the possible effect of unattributed confounding risk factors. Future studies addressing these limitations will contribute to the impact of the findings of this study.

Despite small number of cases, western blot confirmed that FII c.1824C>T leads to a slightly increased concentration of prothrombin in carriers, although we did not detect an increase of FII activity. Poor correlation between prothrombin activity and concentration has also been demonstrated in carriers of FII c.202010G>A <sup>175</sup> and is likely explained by dysfunctional variants of prothrombin and *in-vivo* modulators of prothrombin activation and thrombin function. Coagulation times were not decreased in either of the FII variants, which is expected, since the maximal initial thrombin generation rate is attained in normal plasma concentrations of prothrombin.

### 4.4.3 Methodological considerations in study V

The comparison of TiC and F5+F2+clinical factors revealed a discrete but statistically significant increase of AUC in favor of TiC. However, notwithstanding the significance of the ROC AUC differences, the clinical significance is uncertain. It seems improbable that a 0.05 increase in AUCs to 0.7 could be translated into clinical value. Perhaps related to this concern, a cost-effectiveness analysis has been published <sup>176</sup>. The analysis was based on two case-control studies, since there are to date no prospective studies evaluating the effect of TiC as an intervention with VTE as the outcome.

We need to acknowledge that the study was not powered to determine effect allele frequencies in the Swedish population, nor were the study participants a representative sample of the Swedish population. The frequencies of risk alleles were not a primary endpoint of this study, and were, as such, only presented for increased comprehensibility of the ROC results.

The use of ROC in a non-prospective study should be commented. It is frequent in genetic diagnostic accuracy studies to calculate discriminatory ability by ROC and sensitivity/ specificity using thrombotic occurrences in patient history as though samples were prospectively collected. In the ROCs of study V, the different cutoffs represent number of variants for the evaluated GRS, with weights as per the TiC risk coefficients (Table 3).

## 4.5 STUDY MODEL

The approach that we used to collect study samples via the clinical chemistry laboratory is a compelling model to efficiently power a study. Considerable data can be obtained from laboratory information systems and analysis of left-over plasma without additional collection of research samples. However, it is important to be aware of the weaknesses of this method.

The model is very sensitive to confounders, since these cannot be effectively managed in the inclusion process. A possible way to increase the specificity of inclusions is to form close collaborations with clinicians. If inclusions are done prospectively, there is an opportunity to gather prospectively collected data (eg. Wells Score). This necessitates a strict adhesion to GCP with detailed protocols and comprehensive start up meetings.

A juxtaposed risk, which is present if patients are invited by letter is that extensive exclusions based on only information in the consent form could lead to a risk of small study samples. A strategy to prevent this could be to store samples from all consenting patients and save exclusions to a later time-point. Continuous invitations, inclusion assessments and bio-banking are also laborious to perform in parallel with routine operations. Finally, if left-over plasma samples are used, there is an appreciable risk of low sample volumes which the necessitates strict prioritizing of investigations in the samples.

## **5 CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS & FUTURE PERSPECTIVES**

### 5.1.1 Optimizing the use of D-dimer

D-dimer is the only biomarker in routine clinical use for VTE, and the low specificity represents a significant problem. Increasing the effectiveness of the diagnostic process would be a clinical and economic breakthrough, especially considering the global disease burden of patients suffering from VTE. Study I added to the significant efforts of recent years that support age-adjusted cutoffs for D-dimer in DVT and PE. Our evaluation demonstrated that an adjusted cutoff resulted in a significant reduction in false positive results without decreased sensitivity, which reflects avoidable health risk, prolonged emergency department wait times and cost of imaging techniques without any compromise of clinical safety. We demonstrated that the unwarranted imaging to rule out VTE could be avoided in >5% of all patients with suspected disease, while in elderly patients as many as 20% could avoid unnecessary imaging.

The advantages of age adjusted D-dimer cutoffs are not uncontroversial <sup>177</sup> and the concept has also been challenged in a few recent studies These studies have shown an equal improvement of specificity and proportion of tests with negative results between age adjusted cutoffs vs. general increase of cutoffs in a low risk population with a corresponding low prevalence of VTE at 6.6 % <sup>57</sup> and 7.8 % <sup>56, 58</sup> for the studies respectively. Our investigation of ROC curves demonstrated that the sensitivity of the D-dimer assays is rather resistant to changes of the cutoff if the cutoff is kept below 1 mg/L FEU, displayed in the cumulative data analysis curves (Figure 13). We interpret the findings of the mentioned studies as a symptom of this observation. In a population of low clinical probability, it is not surprising that the cutoff can be increased within this comfort zone without affecting sensitivity if the study population is not large enough. Since all utilization of D-dimer rests on the foundation of a reliably high sensitivity, a decrease of the robustness of the sensitivity could have negative consequences which would not be apparent before such an increase would be tested in a large prospective study.

Instead the opposite course of action could be pertinent, i.e. a further individualization of the D-dimer cut-offs. Using the Tina-quant D-Di we revealed that in patients < 50 years (n=346), sensitivity was 0.91 and specificity 0.82. This is considerably lower than the CLSI requirements for sensitivity of D-dimer and raises the question whether the general cutoff is set too high for patients younger than 50? Regrettably, our study was not powered to determine a suitable cutoff for only patients < 50 years, but the issue was recently

addressed in a study demonstrating that the lowest levels of sensitivity of D-dimer were found in female patients, unprovoked DVT, low thrombotic burden, and distal DVT <sup>178</sup>. A fixed D-dimer cutoff 0.25 mg/L FEU in patients < 60 was suggested. In our cohort, applying this cutoff to the D-Di Tina-quant would result in sensitivity 0.97 and specificity 0.52, which is a comparable to the specificity at 0.50 mg/L FEU in 60–70-year-old patients.

Increasing the effectivity of the VTE diagnostic process has potentially major beneficial clinical and economical effects on the management of VTE. Because of the close association between the research group and the Karolinska clinical chemistry laboratory, clinical implementation of our findings could be more easily accomplished. Age-adjusted D-dimer cutoffs were clinically applied in Stockholm in late 2017 and have since been introduced in many parts of Sweden. The aim was that the fewer false positive results would enable diagnosis to become faster, cheaper and possibly result in decreased health risks from intravenous contrast, radiation and unnecessary hospital admissions and short-term anticoagulation. A descriptive follow-up study of the clinical outcome of the implementation is underway, in collaboration between the PhD student and the Department of Medicine at Karolinska Institutet. Preliminary data from a small-scale evaluation of the implementation in Region Västmanland, was presented at the annual meeting of clinical chemistry in 2019; suggesting safe implementation and decreased false positive results.

#### 5.1.2 Global hemostatic assays in the diagnosis of venous thromboembolism

As previously stated, there is significant room for improvement of the biochemical diagnosis of venous thromboembolism. However, identifying an assay superior to D-dimer has proven to be a challenge. Although some data point to the potential usefulness of the global hemostatic assays, a lack of standardization has hampered progress. Moreover, the diagnostic accuracy of ETP and OHP for acute VTE had not been assessed. The results of our study were in line with recent clinical evaluations of other thrombin generation assays for acute VTE. Our results indicated that neither the ETP nor the OHP assay would be clinically useful additions as biomarkers for the diagnosis of acute VTE in the emergency department. The evaluation of Soluble Fibrin for acute VTE, demonstrated that the increased diagnostic specificity of Soluble Fibrin in comparison with D-dimer came at the generally unacceptable cost of a decreased sensitivity. The study further implied that OHP and ETP were sensitive to hypercoagulability possibly caused by acute phase effects and comorbidities that may well be unavoidable in outpatients at the emergency department.

During the course of this thesis, the samples have been used in additional evaluations of feasible biomarkers of VTE which have also struggled with improving the diagnostic tradeoff of sensitivity and specificity beyond D-dimer. These, still unpublished findings of other biomarkers of acute VTE seem to implicate that a limited specificity for thrombotic events leads to similar assay difficulties as in D-dimer, ETP and OHP, that is high false positive rates in acute VTE. Since fibrin deposition in tissues in the absence of acute thrombotic events are common, it would perhaps be more fruitful to pursue highly specific biomarkers of VTE in the pathophysiological pathways initiating VTE. It is however operative to keep in mind that there are several triggering mechanisms and a possibility could be a partitioning between thrombosis and thromboembolism of various origin and the use of distinct biomarkers to diagnose acute VTE.

### 5.1.3 Global hemostatic assays in the risk stratification of thrombophilia

Study III was a cross-sectional descriptive study aimed to be a real-world pilot of the diagnostic landscape associated with expanding the current thrombophilia panel to include global hemostatic assays, which are emerging as general biomarkers of thrombotic risk. Knowledge of the diagnostic landscape can be used to strategically optimize implementation of the assays, not only from a clinical chemistry perspective.

Addition of the ETP and OHP to the conventional thrombophilia panel led to an increased yield of objectively hypercoagulable results but did not evaluate how they should be interpreted in the thrombophilia investigation. The study accentuated that the ETP and OHP will only convey a snapshot of the patients' coagulation profile. This makes proper sampling a very important issue if the GHA were to be clinically implemented for risk prediction of first or recurrent VTE.

It is already known that the global hemostatic assays should be taken with the utmost attention to preanalytical details, but this study adds gravity to that knowledge. The possibility that ETP and OHP can risk false negative results in patients using anticoagulant medication and false positive results in patients suffering a recent VTE, may pose an obstacle to their correct clinical use as risk markers for recurrent VTE. The investigation of risk for first time VTE might be associated with less preanalytical pitfalls.

In light of these examples, it is reasonable to assume that the global hemostatic assays will also risk improper sampling, whether it be due to lack of knowledge or with the expert knowledge to interpret results related to preanalytical sources of error. The study highlighted difficulties of result interpretation in samples taken in suboptimal preanalytical conditions. Further prospective trials are needed to directly address if, how and when the global hemostatic assays could potentially be used as clinical biomarkers of thrombotic risk. Special attention should be directed to guiding proper clinical utilization of the assays, related to for example influence from anticoagulant medication, recent thrombotic events and acute phase reactions.

A relevant parallel seems to be the correct utilization of the lupus anticoagulant assay, an assay that is commonly subject to pre-pre-analytical errors. For example, more than half of lupus anticoagulant testing in this cohort had been ordered in patients currently using anticoagulant medication. A considerable proportion of thrombophilia investigations was also initiated within a few weeks of diagnosis and treatment for acute VTE. The lacking adherence to pre-pre-analytical recommendations could well indicate an uncertainty as to when and how thrombophilia investigation and lupus anticoagulant are optimally tested. It may however instead reflect an informed practical strategy, aimed at shortening the turnaround times of investigation. Further research and clinical recommendations on the proper utilization of plasma based GHA related to anticoagulant medication and recent VTE would be useful.

If the ETP and OHP were to be useful as part of investigation of the risk of a first or recurrent venous thrombosis, diagnostic sensitivity and clinical cut off values would most likely need to be further examined instead of using the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile normal ranges. Naturally, the determination of clinical cutoff values would need to be chosen with regard to the clinical intentions – whether a sensitivity could be reached, where the ETP or OHP could be used for initial screening of hypercoagulability and guidance of further thrombophilia investigation.

Since the GHA parameters reflect somewhat different aspects of coagulation, an interesting prospect is that patients with different underlying hypercoagulability could possibly benefit from risk assessment by different GHA parameters. Future prospective studies comparing thrombin generation and fibrin aggregation assays would be needed to determine if one or both of these modalities would give the best clinical value.

The highest proportion of hypercoagulable results in one parameter was seen in patients with a personal history of VTE combined with a family history of VTE, where 28% presented hypofibrinolytic profiles with decreased OFP. OFP may for example be the parameter most suited to detect thrombotic conditions where impaired fibrinolysis is an
important contributor to the hypercoagulable state, such as APS <sup>146, 151, 179</sup> or obstetrical patients <sup>143</sup>. This study included only two APS patients without anticoagulation and hence cannot substantiate such a hypothesis, only hint at tendencies in different subgroups. It is worth noting that decreased fibrinolysis was at least as common as increased thrombin generation or fibrin aggregation in this study, and most common in patients with personal history of VTE in combination with family history of VTE. With this in mind, it would be interesting to further investigate clinical conditions related to decreased fibrinolysis.

Likewise, an investigation of personalizing anticoagulant treatment according to hypercoagulability profiles would be of an interesting prospect and a are being investigated for at our laboratory adapted to the treatment of hemophilia patients . A possible future rationale for analyzing a combination of GHA could perhaps be guidance of individualized anticoagulation medication for patients with combined hypercoagulable risk factors but with predominantly hypofibrinolytic or hypercoagulable tendencies. Current evidence point to DOACs as less suitable for prophylaxis in APS patients <sup>180, 181</sup>, in concurrence with the data suggesting that APS is partly related to impaired fibrinolysis <sup>151</sup>.

#### 5.1.4 Prothrombotic variants as genetic markers of thrombophilia

Addition of three additional prothrombotic SNPs in (Fibrinogen  $\gamma$ -chain (FGG), Factor XI (FXI) and the ABO blood group gene (ABO)), has been shown to improve the risk prediction for first time VTE and for recurrent VTE, with the risk increasing in proportion to the number of risk alleles.

The clinical evaluation of additional prothrombotic polymorphisms in suspect thrombophilia, will be implemented into the clinical thrombophilia investigation panel within six months if the polymorphisms prove useful.

Clinical genetic risk algorithms for VTE have the potential to improve the predictive ability of the classical genetic thrombophilia markers, but we could only demonstrate a slight improvement of ROC which is of uncertain clinical value. However, it should be acknowledged that a prospective advantage of TiC is that a CGRA is potentially easier to implement correctly, than an individual medical expert assessment, taking into account the relative importance of different clinical and genetic risk factors and possible interplays. In study III, some worrying indications of pre-pre-analytical difficulties were suggested, it might therefore be hypothesized that TiC could present a higher clinical value for the unaccustomed thrombophilia investigator.

#### 5.1.5 Silent gene variants as attributors of thrombophilia heritability

We explored a novel prothrombotic sSNP in the gene for prothrombin and found that it leads to increased expression and plasma levels of prothrombin, decreased fibrinolysis potential, prolonged clot lysis time and the formation of highly stabilized fibrin clots. This novel risk factor for thrombosis points to sSNPs as an uncharted component of unexplained thrombophilia heredity. We will continue to explore FII c.1824C>T, by further phenotype characterization and investigation of variant frequency in the KUL thrombophilia cohort.

The confidence in FII c.1824C>T as a prothrombotic SNP would be strengthened if it would be identified in GWAS. A recent meta-analysis did not identify FII c.1824C>T as a potential risk factor of VTE <sup>182</sup>. It has since been elucidated that risk-stratification for venous thromboembolism should be treated as two distinct risks; that of first VTE and that of second VTE. FII c.1824C>T is only suggested as a risk factor of first VTE. An established weakness of GWAS is their low ability to identify relevant variants with an EAF <0.01 as well as common variants associated with mild effects. In addition, synonymous variants are disregarded in VTE GWAS. Given the evidence that corroborate the role of sSNPs in VTE pathophysiology, whole exome sequencing with acknowledgement of potential sSNPs would decidedly be preferable in future genetic explorations of thrombotic risk.

#### 5.1.6 Thrombophilia testing

As discussed earlier, the future of thrombophilia testing is uncertain. Conventional thrombophilia investigation has not been shown to improve outcomes in tested patients. Indeed, it may be unsurprising that the analysis of two mild genetic risk factors together with a handful of very uncommon anticoagulant deficiencies does not give population-scale impact on outcomes and that isolated testing of APS is the main thrombophilias testing currently recommended by several experts. However, it seems backward to not further investigate the potentials of personalized health care for VTE, which is an important global cause of morbidity and mortality, just as we are emerging into the digitalized era. It seems more probable that we will be able to elucidate complex diseases such as VTE than ever before, as machine learning solutions may be required to interpret data from whole exome explorations, miRNA, SNP-SNP-interactions and other mechanisms still unknown to us.

# **6** CONCLUSIONS

### 6.1 STUDY I

A prospective single-center study indicating that age-adjusted D-dimer cutoffs can eliminate false positive results in more than 5% of all patients with suspected VTE. In elderly patients with suspected VTE the decrease in false positive results could even affect as many as 20% of patients. Results were valid for four different reagents.

## 6.2 STUDY II

A cross-sectional diagnostic study where the OHP and Innovance® ETP assays did not improve the diagnosis of acute VTE in emergency department outpatient.

The study suggested that many patients are in a hypercoagulable state when contacting the emergency department for suspected VTE, due in part to an increased fibrinogen levels.

## 6.3 STUDY III

A cross-sectional descriptive study indicating that at least a slightly increased proportion of patients could be given graduated risk assessments based on the analysis of thrombin generation and fibrin aggregation.

The study highlighted some difficulties of result interpretation in samples taken in suboptimal preanalytical conditions, present in the samples that had been clinically used for laboratory investigation of each patient.

### 6.4 STUDY IV

A translational study, elucidating the functional effects of a newly identified synonymous polymorphism. The study could corroborate the FII c.1824C>T variant as a feasible contributor to thrombotic risk by functional explorations of coding DNA, via mRNA and proteins to a comprehensive overview of the hemostatic profiles in carriers of the sSNP.

### 6.5 STUDY V

A cross-sectional diagnostic study indicating that a clinical-genetic algorithm developed in Spain had similar discriminative ability in a nonpregnant Swedish population sample, despite significant differences in the allelic frequencies of included genetic variants.

## 7 ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my sincere gratitude to all those who made this thesis possible. I want to thank the patients who participated in the studies, some of which have sent notes to convey their wish help further science and knowledge about venous thrombosis. I also want to express gratitude to all those who supported me during these years, especially;

My supervisors; **Jovan Antovic** my main supervisor, for making me a scientist. For always laughing and making our meetings the high point of any day. For consistently being available, transparent, generous and unassuming. I have learned so much since that day ten years ago when we became roommates, I try to model your including and dynamic presence. **Margareta Holmström**, my co-supervisor, a force of nature and a constant source of practical advice in my research as well as my clinical work. **Liselotte Onelöv**, my co-supervisor, a thoughtful and nurturing presence through the ups and downs of these years, as I've tried to balance work, research and family. **Aleksandra Antovic**, who was my co-supervisor during the first half. I am so glad that you have stayed close to my research the whole way through as an advisor, a sponsor and a spousal commentator at the research meetings, which makes them even better! **Niklas Bark**, who was my co-supervisor during the last couple of years. I feel so lucky to get to enjoy your support and laughter, your knowledge of all things big and small and your meticulous attention to detail. **Britta Landin** my professional mentor, for your pragmatic affection which has expanded my horizon greatly. Amid general admiration, I most appreciate your eagerness to scrutinize and

problematize the world and I am so grateful for the inspiring hour-long talks that I wish would never end. My PhD mentor **Johan Lundberg** for showing me my USP. My chairman **Henrik von Horn** who lights up any day with an incredible wit, empathy, loyalty and by being so uncannily relatable.

My co-authors Anders Kallner, David Schmidt, Iva Pruner, Maria Bruzelius, Yanan Zhong, Nida Soutari, Anwar Siddiqui, Jaak Eintrei, Tony Frisk, Alice Odenrick, Ingela Järnberg. Thank you for invaluable advice, statistical explanations and constructive criticism. My close co-workers Karin Littman who is the yin to my yang, Charlotte Gran my master procrastinator, Agnes Rasmuson for those early morning talks, Frida Duell for teaching me how to mentor, Finn Thormark Fröst for all kinds of adventures, Anna Sjöström for being so green. My colleagues at the Clinical Chemistry Laboratory, especially everyone at the DNA and coagulation labs in Solna and at the acute routine lab in Huddinge without whom there would be nothing at all to study. I especially need to mention Lisbeth Söderblom, Eva-Marie Norberg, Helena Andersson, Halime Ekici, Ilke Amani Sorbariki and Alexandra Ågersten. My co-workers Inga Bartuseviciene, Margareta Sten-Linder, Sara Karlsson, Robin Zenlander, Magnus Axelsson, Sara Locke, Thomas Gustafsson, Gunilla Dahlfors, Daniel Eklund, Johanna Wersäll, Magnus Hansson, Mats Estonius, Gösta Eggertsen and Sven Gustafsson for discussions and camaraderie. If I knew I was going to love going to work so much, I would have hurried up to get here and worried less about the future. My work-moms Anette Dahlin and Doris Lund Engloff for showing me clinical chemistry. Åsa Truedsson and Susana Araya Holmqvist, for great company.

My coagulationists **Anna Ågren, Eli Westerlund, Maria Magnusson, Margareta Blombäck, Hans Johnson and Katarina Bremme, Charlotte Thålin and Jacob Odeberg.** I also need to thank **Mattias Karlman** and **Lars-Göran Lundberg** for instilling me with the fascination for hemostasis. My research peers **Annica Lundström** and **Nina Olausson** with whom I've shared hardships, fun and stipends. And the medical staff from the **Emergency Department** at Karolinska University Hospital Huddinge for taking time to include all those patients.

My outside friends, especially **Sanna and Fredrik** for being no nonsense fun lovers. The rest of my friends from spexet and medical school, **Louise and Elisabeth**, and all the others who were there for my formative years, i.e. when I became a woman. **Anton and Magnus** for bench-marking humorous leadership.

And my friends from the real world outside of medicine; **Dennis** for being my utter delight. For accompanying me always. For joy, creativity, loyalty and work ethic. For keeping me close to **Tobbe** and introducing **Anna**, **Björn** and **Natalie**.

Leif Hilmgård and Philip Patterson, my role-models for cultivating a loving and nurturing relationship. For grace, humor and hospitality. For finally getting me to that kebab joint. My extended family Henri and Eva Sarenland, Kiki and Eric Schippers who would travel the world for their love of statistical analysis and Mike Sarenland, my childhood hero. Emma Farm, my sister-in law who makes every meeting a special occasion and who has poured her soul into caring for my boys. My in-laws Lars and Kerstin Farm for welcoming me into their family, Caroline and Henrik Grönberg-Lundegard, Zara and Daniel Sedin, Anna-Lisa Färdig

My grandfather **Adam Zausznica**, Mr Pb. An extraordinary man with countless stories. My inspiration and ally and my grandmother **Zofi Zausznica**, a brave and determined woman, whose attentive love propagated through generations. **Staffan Högberg** who showed me history and curiosity and **Irena Lampe** who grew to be that kind of haven and role model for my son.

My immediate family. My parents **Gösta and Dorotea Sedin**, because it takes a village to raise a PhD. Your unconditional support has been the glue that holds our puzzle together. We already knew that, but the pandemic has made it painfully clear how much you do.

My baby brother **Victor, his wife Josefin and daughter Joanna**, whom I love dearly, and who should really move in with us!

Above all else my brilliant Calle and Oscar, you are the center of my world! Erik, who is the core of my carrot, my support, my love and laughter.

#### **8 REFERENCES**

- 1. Cohen, AT, et al., *The management of acute venous thromboembolism in clinical practice. Results from the European PREFER in VTE Registry.* Thromb. Haemost., 2017. **117**: 1326-37.
- 2. Mahan, CE, et al., *Deep-vein thrombosis: A United States cost model for a preventable and costly adverse event.* Thromb. Haemost., 2011. **106**: 405-15.
- 3. *ISTH Steering Comittee for World Thrombosis Day. Thrombosis: a major contributor to the global disease burden.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2014. **12**: 1580-90.
- 4. Kearon, C, et al., Antithrombotic Therapy for VTE Disease: CHEST Guideline and Expert Panel Report. Chest, 2016. **149**(2): 315-52.
- 5. Cohen, AT, et al., *Venous thromboembolism (VTE) in Europe. The number of VTE events and associated morbidity and mortality.* Thromb. Haemost., 2007. **98**(4): 756-64.
- 6. Garcia-Olivares, P, et al., *Clinical factors associated with inappropriate prophylaxis of venous thromboembolic disease in critically ill patients. A single day cross-sectional study.* Thromb. Res., 2016. **143**: 111-7.
- 7. Nordström, M, et al., A prospective study of the incidence of deep-vein thrombosis within a defined urban population. J. Intern. Med., 1992. 232: 155-60.
- 8. Guyatt, GH, et al., Approach to outcome measurement in the prevention of thrombosis in surgical and medical patients: Antithrombotic Therapy and Prevention of Thrombosis, 9th ed: American College of Chest Physicians Evidence-Based Clinical Practice Guidelines. Chest, 2012. 141(2 Suppl): 185S-194S.
- 9. Naess, IA, et al., *Incidence and mortality of venous thrombosis: a population-based study.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2007. **5**((4)): 692-9.
- 10. White, RH, *The epidemiology of venous thromboembolism*. Circulation, 2003. **107**(23 Suppl 1): I4-8.
- 11. Christiansen, SC, *Thrombophilia, Clinical Factors and Recurrent Venous Thrombotic Events.* JAMA, 2005. **293**(19): 2352-61.
- 12. Heit, JA, et al., *Predictors of Recurrence After Deep Vein Thrombosis and Pulmonary Embolism: A Population-Based Cohort Study.* Arch. Intern. Med., 2000. **160**(6): 761-8.
- 13. Jha, AK, et al., *The global burden of unsafe medical care: analytic modelling of observational studies.* BMJ quality & safety, 2013. **22**(10): 809-15.
- 14. Byrnes, JR, et al., *New findings on venous thrombogenesis*. Hamostaseologie, 2017. **37**(1): 25-35.
- 15. Virchow, R, *Gesammelte Abhandlungen zur Wissenschaftlichen Medicin*. Frankfurt A. M. : Meidinger Sohn & Comp. 1856.
- 16. Neeves, KB, et al., *Thrombin flux and wall shear rate regulate fibrin fiber deposition state during polymerization under flow*. Biophys. J., 2010. **98**(7): 1344-52.
- 17. Mackman, N, *New insights into the mechanisms of venous thrombosis.* J. Clin. Invest., 2012. **122**(7): 2331-6.
- 18. Wolberg, AS, et al., *Procoagulant activity in hemostasis and thrombosis: Virchow's triad revisited.* Anesth. Analg., 2012. **114**(2): 275-85.

- 19. Hoffman, M, et al., A Cell-based Model of Hemostasis. Thromb. Haemost., 2001. 85: 958-65.
- 20. Furie, B, et al., *Mechanisms of Thrombus Formation*. The New England Journal of Medicine, 2008. **359**: 938-49.
- 21. Grover, SP, et al., *Tissue Factor: An Essential Mediator of Hemostasis and Trigger of Thrombosis.* Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol., 2018. **38**(4): 709-725.
- 22. Bouchard, BA, et al., *Interactions between platelets and the coagulation system*. In: Michelson AD, editor. Platelets., 2013. **3 ed: Elsevier Inc.**: 425-52.
- 23. Naudin, C, et al., *Factor XII Contact Activation*. Semin. Thromb. Hemost., 2017. **43**(8): 814-826.
- 24. Muller, F, et al., *Platelet polyphosphates are proinflammatory and procoagulant mediators in vivo*. Cell, 2009. **139**(6): 1143-56.
- 25. Faxalv, L, et al., Putting polyphosphates to the test: evidence against platelet-induced activation of factor XII. Blood, 2013. **122**(23): 3818-24.
- 26. Lindahl, TL, et al., Caveats in studies of the physiological role of polyphosphates in coagulation. Biochem. Soc. Trans., 2016. 44(1): 35-9.
- 27. Silveira, A, et al., *Fibrin gel architecture influences endogenous fibrinolysis and may promote coronary artery disease*. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol., 2006. **26**(11): 2419-20.
- van Geffen, M, et al., *Global haemostasis assays, from bench to bedside*. Thromb. Res., 2012. 129(6): 681-7.
- 29. Wells, PS, et al., *Excluding pulmonary embolism at the bedside without diagnostic imaging: Management of patients with suspected pulmonary embolism presenting to the emergency department by using a simple clinical model and D-dimer.* Ann. Intern. Med., 2001. **135**(2): 98-107.
- 30. Ceriani, E, et al., *Clinical prediction rules for pulmonary embolism: a systematic review and meta-analysis.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2010. **8**(5): 957-70.
- 31. Douma, RA, et al., *Performance of 4 clinical decision rules in the diagnostic management of acute pulmonary embolism: a prospective cohort study.* Ann. Intern. Med., 2011. **154**: 709-718.
- 32. Bergqvist, D, et al., Socialstyrelsens riktlinjer för vård av blodpropp/venös tromboembolism. 2004.
- 33. Smith-Bindman, R, et al., *Radiation dose associated with common computed tomography examinations and the associated lifetime attributable risk of cancer*. Arch. Intern. Med., 2009. **169**(22): 2078-86.
- 34. Parfrey, P, *The clinical epidemiology of contrast-induced nephropathy*. Cardiovasc. Intervent. Radiol., 2005. **28**(Suppl 2): 3-11.
- 35. Huisman, MV, et al., *Diagnostic management of acute deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2013. **11**(3): 412-22.
- 36. Bernardi, E, et al., Serial 2-Point Ultrasonography PlusD-Dimer vs Whole-Leg Color-Coded Doppler Ultrasonography for Diagnosing Suspected Symptomatic Deep Vein Thrombosis. A Randomized Controlled Trial. JAMA, 2008. **300**(14): 1653-9.

- 37. Konstantinides, SV, et al., 2019 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism developed in collaboration with the European Respiratory Society (ERS): The Task Force for the diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur. Respir. J., 2019. **54**(3): 1901647.
- 38. Lippi, G, et al., *D-dimer testing for suspected venous thromboembolism in the emergency department. Consensus document of AcEMC, CISMEL, SIBioC, and SIMeL.* Clin. Chem. Lab. Med., 2014. **52**(5): 621-8.
- 39. Dempfle, CE, et al., and the Fibrin Assay Comparative Trial study group. The Fibrin Assay Comparison Trial (FACT) Evaluation of 23 Quantitative D-dimer Assays as Basis for the Development of D-dimer Calibrators. Thromb. Haemost., 2001. **85**(4): 671-678.
- 40. Madoiwa, S, et al., *Distinct reactivity of the commercially available monoclonal antibodies of D-dimer and plasma FDP testing to the molecular variants of fibrin degradation products.* Thromb. Res., 2013. **132**(4): 457-64.
- 41. Edlund, B, et al., A proposed stoichiometrical calibration procedure to achieve transferability of D-dimer measurements and to characterize the performance of different methods. Clin. Biochem., 2006. **39**(2): 137-42.
- 42. Kabrhel, C, et al., Factors associated with positive D-dimer results in patients evaluated for pulmonary embolism. Acad. Emerg. Med., 2010. 17(6): 589-97.
- 43. Harper, PL, et al., *D*-dimer concentration increases with age reducing the clinical value of the *D*-dimer assay in the elderly. Intern. Med. J., 2007. **37**(9): 607-13.
- 44. *Quantitative D-dimer for exclusion of venous thromboembolic disease; approved guideline.* Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI), 2011: H59-A.
- 45. Jennersjo, C, et al., Normal D-dimer concentration is a common finding in symptomatic outpatients with distal deep vein thrombosis. Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis, 2005. 16: 517-23.
- 46. Haase, C, et al., *Age- and sex-dependent reference intervals for D-dimer: evidence for a marked increase by age.* Thromb. Res., 2013. **132**(6): 676-80.
- 47. Righini, M, et al., Influence of age on the cost-effectiveness of diagnostic strategies for suspected pulmonary embolism. J. Thromb. Haemost., 2007. 5(9): 1869-77.
- 48. Schouten, HJ, et al., *Diagnostic accuracy of conventional or age adjusted D-dimer cut-off values in older patients with suspected venous thromboembolism: systematic review and meta-analysis.* BMJ, 2013. **346**: 2492-2504.
- 49. van Es, N, et al., Wells Rule and d-Dimer Testing to Rule Out Pulmonary Embolism: A Systematic Review and Individual-Patient Data Meta-analysis. Ann. Intern. Med., 2016. 165(4): 253-61.
- 50. Farm, M, et al., Age-adjusted D-dimer cut-off leads to more efficient diagnosis of venous thromboembolism in the emergency department: a comparison of four assays. J. Thromb. Haemost., 2018. **16**(5): 866-875.
- 51. Righini, M, et al., Age-adjusted D-dimer cutoff levels to rule out pulmonary embolism: the ADJUST-PE study. JAMA, 2014. **311**(11): 1117-24.
- 52. Adams, D, et al., Clinical utility of an age-adjusted D-dimer in the diagnosis of venous thromboembolism. Ann. Emerg. Med., 2014. 64(3): 232-4.

- 53. Raja, AS, et al., Evaluation of Patients With Suspected Acute Pulmonary Embolism: Best Practice Advice From the Clinical Guidelines Committee of the American College of Physicians. Ann. Intern. Med., 2015. 163(9): 701-11.
- 54. Giannitsis, E, et al., *How to use D-dimer in acute cardiovascular care*. European heart journal. Acute cardiovascular care, 2017. **6**(1): 69-80.
- 55. Douma, RA, et al., *Potential of an age adjusted D-dimer cut-off value to improve the exclusion of pulmonary embolism in older patients: a retrospective analysis of three large cohorts.* BMJ, 2010. **340**: c1475-1481.
- 56. Pernod, G, et al., Validation of STA-Liatest D-Di assay for exclusion of pulmonary embolism according to the latest Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute/Food and Drug Administration guideline. Results of a multicenter management study. Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis, 2016. **28**(3): 254-260.
- 57. Takach Lapner, S, et al., *Questioning the use of an age-adjusted D-dimer threshold to exclude venous thromboembolism: analysis of individual patient data from two diagnostic studies.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2016. **14**(10): 1953-1959.
- Pernod, G, et al., Questioning the use of an age-adjusted D-dimer threshold to exclude venous thromboembolism: analysis of individual patient data from two diagnostic studies: comment. J. Thromb. Haemost., 2016. 14(12): 2553-2554.
- 59. Crawford, F, et al., *D-dimer test for excluding the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism*. Cochrane Database Syst Rev, 2016. 8(CD010864).
- 60. Tsuji, A, et al., *Elevated levels of soluble fibrin in patients with venous thromboembolism*. Int. J. Hematol., 2008. **88**(4): 448-53.
- 61. Dempfle, CE, et al., *The Fibrin Assay Comparison Trial (FACT): Correlation of Soluble Fibrin Assays with D-dimer*. Thromb. Haemost., 2001. **86**: 1204-9.
- 62. Ginsberg, JS, et al., *Evaluation of a soluble fibrin assay in patients with suspected pulmonary embolism.* Thromb. Haemost., 1996. **75**(4): 551-554.
- 63. Mirshahi, S, et al., New Combinational Assay Using Soluble Fibrin and D-Dimer Determinations: A Promising Strategy for Identifying Patients with Suspected Venous Thromboembolism. PLoS One, 2014. 9(3): e92379.
- 64. Refaai, MA, et al., *The Clinical Significance of Fibrin Monomers*. Thromb. Haemost., 2018. **118**(11): 1856-1866.
- 65. Lippi, G, et al., *Biochemical markers for the diagnosis of venous thromboembolism: the past, present and future.* J. Thromb. Thrombolysis, 2010. **30**(4): 459-71.
- 66. Farah, R, et al., *The role of neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio, and mean platelet volume in detecting patients with acute venous thromboembolism.* J. Clin. Lab. Anal., 2020. **34**(1): e23010.
- 67. Riva, N, et al., *Biomarkers for the diagnosis of venous thromboembolism: D-dimer, thrombin generation, procoagulant phospholipid and soluble P-selectin.* J. Clin. Pathol., 2018. **71**: 1015-22.
- 68. Jacobs, B, et al., *Diagnostic biomarkers in venous thromboembolic disease*. Journal of vascular surgery. Venous and lymphatic disorders, 2016. **4**(4): 508-17.
- 69. Diaz, JA, et al., *Plasma DNA is Elevated in Patients with Deep Vein Thrombosis*. Journal of vascular surgery. Venous and lymphatic disorders, 2013. **1**(4): 341-8.

- 70. Heit, J, et al., *Relative Impact of Risk Factors for Deep Vein Thrombosis and Pulmonary Embolism: A Population-Based Study* Arch. Intern. Med., 2002. **162**: 1245-8.
- 71. Anderson, FA, Jr., et al., *Risk factors for venous thromboembolism*. Circulation, 2003. **107**(23 Suppl 1): I9-16.
- 72. Wu, O, et al., Screening for thrombophilia in high-risk situations: systematic review and costeffectiveness analysis. The Thrombosis: Risk and Economic Assessment of Thrombophilia Screening (TREATS) study. Health Technol. Assess., 2006. **10**(11): 1-5.
- 73. Kist, WJ, et al., *Thrombophilias and adverse pregnancy outcome A confounded problem!* Thromb. Haemost., 2008. **99**(1): 77-85.
- 74. Robertson, L, et al., *Thrombophilia in pregnancy: a systematic review*. Br. J. Haematol., 2006. **132**(2): 171-96.
- 75. De Stefano, V, et al., *Testing for inherited thrombophilia and consequences for antithrombotic prophylaxis in patients with venous thromboembolism and their relatives. A review of the Guidelines from Scientific Societies and Working Groups.* Thromb. Haemost., 2013. **110**(4): 697-705.
- 76. Cohn, DM, et al., *Thrombophilia testing for prevention of recurrent venous thromboembolism* (*Review*). Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 2012(12): CD007069.
- 77. Coppens, M, et al., *Testing for inherited thrombophilia does not reduce the recurrence of venous thrombosis.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2008. **6**(9): 1474-7.
- 78. Baglin, T, et al., Incidence of recurrent venous thromboembolism in relation to clinical and thrombophilic risk factors: prospective cohort study. The Lancet, 2003. **362**(9383): 523-526.
- 79. Zöller, B, et al., *Family history of venous thromboembolism as a risk factor and genetic research tool.* Thromb. Haemost., 2015. **114**(5): 890-900.
- 80. Bjerregaard Larsen, T, et al., *Major Genetic Susceptibility for Venous Thromboembolism in Men: A Study of Danish Twins*. Epidemiology, 2003. **14**(3): 328-32.
- 81. Germain, M, et al., Genetics of venous thrombosis: insights from a new genome wide association study. PLoS One, 2011. 6(9): e25581.
- 82. Huang, SS, et al., *Review Common genetic risk factors of venous thromboembolism in Western and Asian populations*. Gen. Mol. Res., 2016. **15**(1): gmr.15017644.
- 83. Egeberg, O, *Thrombophilia caused by inheritable deficiency of blood antithrombin* Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest., 1965. **17**: 92.
- 84. Morange, PE, et al., *Genetics of Venous Thrombosis: update in 2015.* Thromb. Haemost., 2015. **114**(5): 910-9.
- 85. Bruzelius, M, et al., *Predicting venous thrombosis in women using a combination of genetic markers and clinical risk factors.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2015. **13**(2): 219-27.
- Hinds, DA, et al., Genome-wide association analysis of self-reported events in 6135 individuals and 252 827 controls identifies 8 loci associated with thrombosis. Hum. Mol. Genet., 2016. 25(9): 1867-74.
- 87. de Haan, HG, et al., *Genome-Wide Association Study Identifies a Novel Genetic Risk Factor* for Recurrent Venous Thrombosis. Circulation: Genomic and Precision Medicine, 2018. **11**(2): e001827.

- 88. Lee, E-J, et al., Whole-exome sequencing in evaluation of patients with venous thromboembolism. Blood Advances, 2017. 1: 1224-37.
- 89. Simeoni, I, et al., A high-throughput sequencing test for diagnosing inherited bleeding, thrombotic, and platelet disorders. Blood, 2016. **127**(23): 2791-803.
- 90. Tregouet, DA, et al., What is currently known about the genetics of venous thromboembolism at the dawn of next generation sequencing technologies. Br. J. Haematol., 2018. **180**(3): 335-345.
- 91. Cunha, ML, et al., Introduction to the analysis of next generation sequencing data and its application to venous thromboembolism. Thromb. Haemost., 2015. **114**(5): 920-32.
- 92. Howard, LS, et al., Summary: NICE guideline: management of venous thromboembolic diseases and role of thrombophilia testing. Thorax, 2013. **68**(4): 391-3.
- 93. de Haan, HG, et al., *Multiple SNP testing improves risk prediction of first venous thrombosis*. Blood, 2012. **120**(3): 656-63.
- 94. Bertina, RM, et al., Mutation in blood coagulation factor V associated with resistance to activated protein C. Nature, 1994. **369**: 64-7.
- 95. Segers, K, et al., *Coagulation factor V and thrombophilia: Background and mechanisms.* Thromb. Haemost., 2007. **98**: 530-42.
- 96. Poort, SR, et al., A common genetic variation in the 3'-untranslated region of the prothrombin gene is associated with elevated plasma prothrombin levels and an increase in venous thrombosis. Blood, 1996. **88**: 3698-703.
- 97. Soria, JM, et al., *Linkage analysis demonstrates that the prothrombin G20210A mutation jointly influences plasma prothrombin levels and risk of thrombosis.* Blood, 2000. **95**: 2780-5.
- 98. Vasan, SK, et al., ABO Blood Group and Risk of Thromboembolic and Arterial Disease: A Study of 1.5 Million Blood Donors. Circulation, 2016. **133**(15): 1449-57.
- 99. Dentali, F, et al., *Non-O blood type is the commonest genetic risk factor for VTE: results from a meta-analysis of the literature.* Semin. Thromb. Hemost., 2012. **38**(5): 535-48.
- 100. Minano, A, et al., ABO blood group and risk of venous or arterial thrombosis in carriers of factor V Leiden or prothrombin G20210A polymorphisms. Haematologica, 2008. 93(5): 729-34.
- Uitte de Willige, S, et al., Genetic variation in the fibrinogen gamma gene increases the risk for deep venous thrombosis by reducing plasma fibrinogen gamma' levels. Blood, 2005. 106(13): 4176-83.
- 102. Li, Y, et al., *Genetic variants associated with deep vein thrombosis: the F11 locus.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2009. **7**(11): 1802-8.
- 103. van Hylckama Vlieg, A, et al., *Genetic variations associated with recurrent venous thrombosis*. Circ. Cardiovasc. Genet., 2014. **7**(6): 806-13.
- 104. Soria, JM, et al., *Multilocus genetic risk scores for venous thromboembolism risk assessment*. Journal of the American Heart Association, 2014. **3**(5): e001060.
- 105. Soria, J, et al., A quantitative trait locus in human factor XII gene jointly influences plasma factor XII levels and susceptibility to thrombotic disease. Am. J. Hum. Genet., 2002. 2002(70): 567-74.

- 106. Croles, FN, et al., *Risk of Venous Thrombosis in Antithrombin Deficiency: A Systematic Review and Bayesian Meta-analysis.* Semin. Thromb. Hemost., 2018. **44**(4): 315-326.
- 107. Corral, J, et al., Antithrombin Cambridge II (A384S): an underestimated genetic risk factor for venous thrombosis. Blood, 2007. **109**(10): 4258-63.
- 108. Sofi, F, et al., A meta-analysis of potential risks of low levels of protein Z for diseases related to vascular thrombosis. Thromb. Haemost., 2010. **103**(4): 749-56.
- 109. Corral, J, et al., A nonsense polymorphism in the protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor increases the risk for venous thrombosis. Blood, 2006. **108**(1): 177-83.
- 110. Razzari, C, et al., *Polymorphisms of the protein Z-dependent protease inhibitor (ZPI) gene and the risk of venous thromboembolism.* Thromb. Haemost., 2006. **95**: 909-10.
- 111. Tang, L, et al., *Ethnic diversity in the genetics of venous thromboembolism*. Thromb. Haemost., 2015. **114**(5): 901-9.
- 112. Franchini, M, et al., *Uncertain thrombophilia markers*. Thromb. Haemost., 2015. **115**(1): 25-30.
- 113. Sauna, ZE, et al., Understanding the contribution of synonymous mutations to human disease. Nat. Rev. Genet., 2011. **12**(10): 683-91.
- 114. Megy, K, et al., *Curated disease-causing genes for bleeding, thrombotic, and platelet disorders: Communication from the SSC of the ISTH.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2019. **00**: 1-8.
- 115. Shabalina, SA, et al., Sounds of silence: synonymous nucleotides as a key to biological regulation and complexity. Nucleic Acids Res., 2013. **41**(4): 2073-94.
- 116. Pruner, I, et al., *The C20068T gene variant in the 3' end of the prothrombin gene and recurrent pregnancy loss: A pilot study.* Genetika, 2015. **47**(2): 469-476.
- 117. Mann, KG, et al., *The Dynamics of Thrombin Formation*. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol., 2002. **23**(1): 17-25.
- 118. Hemker, HC, et al., *The calibrated automated thrombogram (CAT): a universal routine test for hyper- and hypocoagulability*. Pathophysiol. Haemost. Thromb., 2002. **32**(5-6): 249-53.
- 119. Hemker, HC, et al., *Continuous registration of thrombin generation in plasma, its use for the determination of the thrombin potential.* Thromb. Haemost., 1993. **70**(4): 617-24.
- Hezard, N, et al., Utility of thrombin-generation assay in the screening of factor V G1691A (Leiden) and prothrombin G20210A mutations and protein S deficiency. Clin. Chem., 2006. 52(4): 665-70.
- 121. Segers, O, et al., *Thrombin generation as an intermediate phenotype for venous thrombosis.* Thromb. Haemost., 2010. **103**(1): 114-22.
- 122. van Hylckama Vlieg, A, et al., *Elevated endogenous thrombin potential is associated with an increased risk of a first deep venous thrombosis but not with the risk of recurrence.* Br. J. Haematol., 2007. **138**(6): 769-74.
- 123. Lutsey, PL, et al., Peak thrombin generation and subsequent venous thromboembolism: the Longitudinal Investigation of Thromboembolism Etiology (LITE) study. J. Thromb. Haemost., 2009. 7(10): 1639-48.

- 124. Wichers, IM, et al., Assessment of coagulation and fibrinolysis in families with unexplained thrombophilia. Thromb. Haemost., 2009. **101**(3): 465-70.
- 125. Eichinger, S, et al., *Risk assessment of recurrence in patients with unprovoked deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary embolism: the Vienna prediction model.* Circulation, 2010. **121**(14): 1630-6.
- 126. van Hylckama Vlieg, A, et al., *The risk of a first and a recurrent venous thrombosis associated with an elevated D-dimer level and an elevated thrombin potential: results of the THE-VTE study.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2015. **13**(9): 1642-52.
- 127. Tripodi, A, et al., *The endogenous thrombin potential and the risk of venous thromboembolism*. Thromb. Res., 2007. **121**(3): 353-9.
- 128. Haas, FJ, et al., A thrombin generation assay may reduce the need for compression ultrasonography for the exclusion of deep venous thrombosis in the elderly. Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest., 2011. **71**(1): 12-8.
- 129. Wexels, F, et al., *Thrombin Generation in Patients With Suspected Venous Thromboembolism*. Clin. Appl. Thromb. Hemost., 2017. **23**(5): 416-421.
- 130. Kintigh, J, et al., A review of commercially available thrombin generation assays. Research and practice in thrombosis and haemostasis, 2018. **2**(1): 42-48.
- 131. Dargaud, Y, et al., *Effect of standardization and normalization on imprecision of calibrated automated thrombography: an international multicentre study.* Br. J. Haematol., 2007. **139**(2): 303-9.
- 132. Loeffen, R, et al., *Preanalytic variables of thrombin generation: towards a standard procedure and validation of the method.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2012. **10**(12): 2544-54.
- Dargaud, Y, et al., Proposal for standardized preanalytical and analytical conditions for measuring thrombin generation in hemophilia: communication from the SSC of the ISTH. J. Thromb. Haemost., 2017. 15(8): 1704-1707.
- 134. Perrin, J, et al., Large external quality assessment survey on thrombin generation with CAT: further evidence for the usefulness of normalisation with an external reference plasma. Thromb. Res., 2015. **136**(1): 125-30.
- 135. Spronk, HMH, et al., *Monitoring thrombin generation: Is addition of corn trypsin inhibitor needed?* Thromb. Haemost., 2009. **101**: 1156-62.
- 136. Diagnostics, SH, Innovance ETP. Kit Insert, 2018. OPGAG03C0104(1113).
- 137. Vankerckhoven, S, et al., *Thrombin generation in plasma of healthy adults and children: Chromogenic versus fluorogenic thrombogram analysis.* Thromb. Haemost., 2017. **98**(09): 600-613.
- 138. Duchemin, J, et al., *A new assay based on thrombin generation inhibition to detect both protein C and protein S deficiencies in plasma*. Thromb. Haemost., 1994. **71**(3): 331-8.
- Hézard, N, et al., Protein C deficiency screening using a thrombin-generation assay. Thromb. Haemost., 2007. 97: 165-6.
- 140. He, S, et al., A Laboratory Method for Determination of Overall Haemostatic Potential in Plasma. I. Method Design and Preliminary Results. Thromb. Res., 1999. **96**: 145-56.

- 141. Carter, AM, et al., *Heritability of clot formation, morphology, and lysis: the EuroCLOT study.* Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol., 2007. **27**(12): 2783-9.
- 142. Gidley, GN, et al., *Abnormal plasma clot formation and fibrinolysis reveal bleeding tendency in patients with partial factor XI deficienc*. Blood Advances, 2018. **2**: 1076-88.
- 143. Goldenberg, NA, et al., *A new global assay of coagulation and fibrinolysis*. Thromb. Res., 2005. **116**(4): 345-56.
- 144. Antovic, JP, et al., *Two global haemostatic assays as additional tools to monitor treatment in cases of haemophilia* A. Thromb. Haemost., 2012. **108**(1): 21-31.
- 145. Antovic, A, Screening Haemostasis Looking for Global Assays: The Overall Haemostasis Potential (OHP) Method – A Possible Tool for Laboratory Investigation of Global Haemostasis in Both Hypo- and Hypercoagulable Conditions. Curr. Vasc. Pharmacol., 2008. 6: 173-85.
- 146. Curnow, JL, et al., *Reduced fibrinolysis and increased fibrin generation can be detected in hypercoagulable patients using the overall hemostatic potential assay.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2007. **5**: 528-534.
- 147. Chow, V, et al., *Persistent global hypercoagulability in long-term survivors of acute pulmonary embolism.* Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis, 2015. **26**(5): 537-44.
- 148. Edelman, JJ, et al., *Natural history of hypercoagulability in patients undergoing coronary revascularization and effect of preoperative myocardial infarction*. J. Thorac. Cardiovasc. Surg., 2014. **148**(2): 536-43.
- 149. Reddel, CJ, et al., *Detection of hypofibrinolysis in stable coronary artery disease using the overall haemostatic potential assay.* Thromb. Res., 2013. **131**(5): 457-62.
- 150. Rooth, E, et al., *Thrombin activatable fibrinolysis inhibitor and its relationship to fibrinolysis and inflammation during the acute and convalescent phase of ischemic stroke*. Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis, 2007. **18**: 365-70.
- 151. Vikerfors, A, et al., *Studies of fibrin formation and fibrinolytic function in patients with the antiphospholipid syndrome.* Thromb. Res., 2014. **133**(5): 936-44.
- 152. Antovic, JP, et al., *Thrombin activatable fibrinolysis inhibitor and hemostatic changes in patients with type I diabetes mellitus with and without microvascular complications*. Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis, 2003. **14**(6): 551-6.
- 153. White, AE, et al., *Characterization of the hypercoagulable state following severe orthopedic trauma*. The journal of trauma and acute care surgery, 2014. **77**(2): 231-7.
- 154. McEwen, BJ, et al., *Diurnal changes and levels of fibrin generation are not altered by continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) in obstructive sleep apnoea (OSA). A randomised, placebo-controlled crossover study.* Thromb. Haemost., 2012. **108**(4): 701-9.
- 155. Curnow, J, *The Overall Hemostatic Potential (OHP) Assay.* Favaloro E., Lippi G. (eds) Hemostasis and Thrombosis. Methods in Molecular Biology, vol 1646. Humana Press, New York, NY 2017. **1646**: 523-531.
- 156. Ilich, A, et al., Global assays of fibrinolysis. Int. J. Lab. Hematol., 2017. 39(5): 441-447.
- 157. Curnow, JL, et al., *Reduced fibrinolysis and increased fibrin generation can be detected in hypercoagulable patients using the overall hemostatic potential assay.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2007. **5**(3): 528-34.

- 158. Lisman, T, Decreased Plasma Fibrinolytic Potential As a Risk for Venous and Arterial Thrombosis. Semin. Thromb. Hemost., 2017. **43**(2): 178-184.
- 159. Karasu, A, et al., *Prolonged clot lysis time increases the risk of a first but not recurrent venous thrombosis.* Br. J. Haematol., 2016. **172**(6): 947-53.
- 160. Pera, J, et al., Fibrin clot properties in acute stroke: what differs cerebral hemorrhage from cerebral ischemia? Stroke, 2012. **43**(5): 1412-4.
- 161. He, S, et al., A Simple and Rapid Laboratory Method for Determination of Haemostasis Potential in Plasma II. Modifications for Use in Routine Laboratories and Research Work. Thromb. Res., 2001. **103**: 355-61.
- 162. Antovic, A, *The overall hemostasis potential: a laboratory tool for the investigation of global hemostasis.* Semin. Thromb. Hemost., 2010. **36**(7): 772-9.
- 163. Antovic, A, Determination of the overal haemostasis potential and fibrin gel permeability, in Coagulation Research, Department of Surgical Sciences and Department of Woman and Child Health. 2004, Karolinska Institutet: Stockholm, Sweden. p. 62.
- 164. Collet, JPP, D., et al., Influence of Fibrin Network Conformation and Fibrin Fiber Diameter on Fibrinolysis Speed. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol., 2000. 20: 1354-1361.
- 165. Chitlur, M, et al., *Standardization of thromboelastography: a report from the TEG-ROTEM working group.* Haemophilia, 2011. **17**(3): 532-7.
- 166. Vranic, A, et al., Assessment of hemostatic disturbances in women with established rheumatoid arthritis. Clin. Rheumatol., 2019. **38**(11): 3005-3014.
- 167. Devreese, KM, et al., *Testing for antiphospholipid antibodies with solid phase assays: guidance from the SSC of the ISTH.* J. Thromb. Haemost., 2014. **12**(5): 792-5.
- 168. Djordjevic, V, et al., *Prevalence of factor V leiden, factor V cambridge, factor II G20210A and methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase C677T mutations in healthy and thrombophilic Serbian populations.* Acta Haematol., 2004. **112**(4): 227-9.
- 169. Fleck, D, et al., *Below-knee deep vein thrombosis (DVT): diagnostic and treatment patterns*. Cardiovascular diagnosis and therapy, 2017. **7**(Suppl 3): S134-9.
- 170. Wolberg, AS, et al., *Elevated prothrombin results in clots with an altered fiber structure: a possible mechanism of the increased thrombotic risk.* Blood, 2003. **15**: 2008-13.
- 171. Schmidt, DE, et al., *Correlation of thromboelastography and thrombin generation assays in warfarin-treated patients*. Thromb. Res., 2019. **178**: 34-40.
- 172. Petkovic, A, et al., *Effects of rivaroxaban and dabigatran on global hemostasis in patients with atrial fibrillation*. Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis, 2020. **30**: 00-00.
- 173. Arachchillage, DR, et al., *Rivaroxaban and warfarin achieve effective anticoagulation, as assessed by inhibition of TG and in-vivo markers of coagulation activation, in patients with venous thromboembolism.* Thromb. Res., 2015. **135**(2): 388-93.
- 174. K., B, et al., *Enhanced Thrombin Generation and Fibrinolytic Activity in Normal Pregnancy and Puerperium.* Obstetrics & Gynecolocy, 1992. **80**: 132-7.
- 175. von Ahsen, N, et al., *Prothrombin Activity and Concentration in Healthy Subjects with and without the Prothrombin G20210A Mutation*. Thromb. Res., 2000. **99**: 549-56.

- 176. Rubio-Terres, C, et al., *Economic analysis of thrombo inCode, a clinical-genetic function for assessing the risk of venous thromboembolism.* Applied health economics and health policy, 2015. **13**(2): 233-42.
- 177. Righini, M, Should the D-dimer Cut-off Value Be Increased in Elderly Patients Suspected of Pulmonary Embolism? Thromb. Haemost., 2001. **85**(4): 744.
- 178. Prochaska, JH, et al., Age-related diagnostic value of D-dimer testing and the role of inflammation in patients with suspected deep vein thrombosis. Sci. Rep., 2017. 7(1): 4591.
- 179. Martinez-Zamora, MA, et al., *Thrombin activatable fibrinolysis inhibitor and clot lysis time in pregnant patients with antiphospholipid syndrome: relationship with pregnancy outcome and thrombosis.* Am. J. Reprod. Immunol., 2009. **62**(6): 381-9.
- 180. Pengo, V, et al., *Rivaroxaban vs warfarin in high-risk patients with antiphospholipid syndrome*. Blood, 2018. **132**: 1365-71.
- 181. Dufrost, V, et al., *Increased risk of thrombosis in antiphospholipid syndrome patients treated with direct oral anticoagulants. Results from an international patient-level data meta-analysis.* Autoimmun. Rev., 2018. **17**(10): 1011-1021.
- 182. Germain, M, et al., *Meta-analysis of 65,734 individuals identifies TSPAN15 and SLC44A2 as two susceptibility loci for venous thromboembolism.* Am. J. Hum. Genet., 2015. **96**(4): 532-42.